UNION PACIFIC CORP Form PRE 14A March 25, 2011 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

(Amendment No. __)

Filed by the Registrant x Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

x Preliminary Proxy Statement

Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

Definitive Proxy Statement

Definitive Additional Materials

Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

Union Pacific Corporation

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

		(
		(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Pay	ment o	of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
X	No f	ee required.
	Fee	computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies.
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	(5)	Total fee paid:

Fee ₁	paid previously with preliminary materials.
	ck box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
(1)	Amount Previously Paid:
(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
(3)	Filing Party:
(4)	Date Filed:

Notice of Annual Meeting

of Shareholders

Union Pacific Corporation
1400 Douglas Street
19th Floor
Omaha, NE 68179
To the Shareholders: April , 201
The 2011 Annual Meeting of Shareholders (the Annual Meeting) of Union Pacific Corporation (the Company) will be held at the Little America Hotel, 500 S. Main Street, Salt Lake City, Utah, at 11:00 A.M., Mountain Daylight Time, on Thursday, May 5, 2011, for the following purposes
(1) To elect the twelve directors named in the Proxy Statement, each to serve for a term of one year and until their successors are elected and qualified;
(2) To ratify the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company for 2011;
(3) To approve, by non-binding vote, the compensation of the Company s Named Executive Officers;
(4) To recommend, by non-binding vote, the frequency of the Company s future executive compensation votes;
(5) To amend the Revised Articles of Incorporation to reduce shareholder voting requirements related to the following actions:
5(a): Actions adversely affecting preferred stock
5(b): Removal of directors
5(c): Changing the authorized amount of capital stock;
(6) To consider and vote upon one shareholder proposal if properly presented at the Annual Meeting; and

(7) To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting.

Only shareholders of record at the close of business on February 28, 2011 are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting.

Your vote is very important. Because of a change in New York Stock Exchange rules, if your shares are held by a broker, your broker will NOT be able to vote your shares in the election of directors or in the two advisory votes regarding the Company s executive compensation unless you provide directions to your broker. We strongly encourage you to submit your proxy card to your broker or utilize your broker s telephone or internet voting services (if available) and exercise your right to vote as a shareholder.

Barbara W. Schaefer

Senior Vice President-Human Resources

and Secretary

UNION PACIFIC CORPORATION

2011 ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

PROXY STATEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Information About the Annual Meeting, Voting and Proxies	
Date, Time and Place of Meeting	1
Record Date, Outstanding Shares and Quorum	1
Voting Rights and Voting of Proxies	1
Solicitation and Voting of Proxies	2
Confidential Voting Policy	2
Revocation of Proxies	2
Expenses of Solicitation	3
Information Regarding the Company	3
Board Corporate Governance Matters	3
Board of Directors Meetings and Committees	3
Audit Committee	4
Finance Committee	5
Compensation and Benefits Committee	5
•	
Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee	6 7
Board Leadership Structure Risk Oversisht of the Community	8
Risk Oversight of the Company	8
Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies Codes of Conduct and Ethics	
Codes of Conduct and Ethics	11
Communications with the Board	11
<u>Director Independence</u>	12
Related Party Matters	13
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	15
Consideration of Director Nominees PROPOSAL NUMBER 1. Fl. (i.e., f.R.)	15
PROPOSAL NUMBER 1 Election of Directors	16
<u>Directors/Nominees</u>	16
Director Qualifications and Biographical Information	17
Director Compensation in Fiscal Year 2010	19
PROPOSAL NUMBER 2 Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	22
Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm s Fees and Services	22
Audit Committee Report	22
PROPOSAL NUMBER 3 Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation	23
PROPOSAL NUMBER 4 Advisory Vote on the Frequency of Future Advisory Votes on Executive Compensation	24
PROPOSAL NUMBER 5 Amendments to Revised Articles of Incorporation to Reduce Shareholder Voting Requirements	
Related to the Following Actions:	25
PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(a) Actions Adversely Affecting Preferred Stock	26
PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(b) Removal of Directors	26
PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(c) Changing the Authorized Amount of Capital Stock	26
PROPOSAL NUMBER 6 Independent Chairman	27
Security Ownership of Certain Reneficial Owners and Management	20

Executive Compensation

Compensation Discussion and Analysis	32
Compensation Committee Report	49

i

Table of Contents

	Page
2008 Stock Split	50
Summary Compensation Table	50
Grants of Plan-Based Awards in Fiscal Year 2010	52
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2010 Fiscal Year-End	53
Option Exercises and Stock Vested in Fiscal Year 2010	55
Pension Benefits at 2010 Fiscal Year-End	55
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation at 2010 Fiscal Year-End	57
Potential Payments Upon Termination, Change-in-Control or Death or Disability	61
Other Matters	
Shareholder Proposals	65
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	65
Delivery of Documents to Shareholders Sharing an Address	65
Availability of Annual Report on Form 10-K	66
Other Business	66
Annex A	
Proposed Amendments to the Revised Articles of Incorporation	67

ii

UNION PACIFIC CORPORATION

1400 Douglas Street, 19th Floor

Omaha, NE 68179

PROXY STATEMENT

For Annual Meeting of Shareholders to Be Held on May 5, 2011

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials

for the Shareholder Meeting to Be Held on May 5, 2011

This Proxy Statement and our 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K are available at www.up.com under the Investors caption link by selecting Annual Reports and Proxy Statements

Information About the Annual Meeting, Voting and Proxies

Date, Time and Place of Meeting

This Proxy Statement is being furnished to shareholders of Union Pacific Corporation (the Company) in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors of the Company (the Board) for use in voting at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders or any adjournment or postponement thereof (the Annual Meeting). The Annual Meeting will be held on Thursday, May 5, 2011, at 11:00 A.M., Mountain Daylight Time at Little America Hotel, 500 S. Main Street, Salt Lake City, Utah. We are initially mailing this Proxy Statement and the accompanying proxy card to shareholders of the Company on April , 2011.

Record Date, Outstanding Shares and Quorum

Only holders of record of the Company s common stock at the close of business on February 28, 2011 (the Record Date), will be entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. On the Record Date, we had 490,657,128 shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. If a majority of the shares outstanding on the Record Date are present at the Annual Meeting, either in person or by proxy, we will have a quorum at the Annual Meeting. Any shares represented by proxies that are marked for, against or to abstain from voting on a proposal will be counted as present in determining whether we have a quorum. If a broker, bank, custodian, nominee or other record holder of the Company s common stock indicates on a proxy card that it does not have discretionary authority to vote certain shares on a particular matter, the shares held by that record holder (referred to as broker non-votes) will also be counted as present in determining whether we have a quorum, but will not be counted or entitled to vote on that particular matter.

Voting Rights and Voting of Proxies

Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each full share held as of the Record Date.

Under Proposal Number 1, directors will be elected by a majority of the votes cast by the shares of common stock present at the Annual Meeting (either in person or by proxy) and entitled to vote on the election of directors, which means that a nominee will be elected if he or she receives more for votes than against votes. Pursuant to Section 9 of Article I of the Company s By-Laws and applicable laws of the State of Utah, if the nominee does not receive more for votes than against votes, he or she will be elected to a shortened term that terminates on the earlier of: (i) 90 days after the day on which the Company certifies the voting results; or (ii) the day on which a person is selected by the Board to fill the office held by the director.

1

Table of Contents

Approval of Proposal Number 2 (ratification of the appointment of independent registered public accounting firm), Proposal Number 3 (advisory vote on executive compensation) and Proposal Number 6 (independent chairman) require the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on the proposal (either in person or by proxy).

For Proposal Number 4 (advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes on executive compensation) Utah state law does not specify a voting standard.

Although the advisory votes on Proposal Numbers 3 and 4 are non-binding, the Board of Directors will review the results of the votes and, consistent with the Company s strong record of shareholder engagement, will take them into account in making a determination concerning executive compensation and the frequency of such advisory vote.

Approval of Proposal Number 5(a) (actions adversely affecting preferred stock) requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on the proposal (either in person or by proxy). Approval of Proposal Number 5(b) (removal of directors) requires the affirmative vote of at least $66^2/3\%$ of the outstanding shares of the common stock of the Company entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. Approval of Proposal 5(c) (changing the authorized amount of capital stock) requires the affirmative vote of the majority of the outstanding shares of the common stock of the Company entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

In accordance with Utah law, abstentions and broker non-votes are not treated as votes cast and, therefore, will not affect the outcome of the vote for the election of directors in Proposal 1 and for Proposal Numbers 2, 3, 4, 5(a) and 6. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as a vote against with respect to Proposal Numbers 5(b) and 5(c).

Solicitation and Voting of Proxies

The proxy included with this Proxy Statement is solicited by the Board for use at the Annual Meeting. You can submit your proxy card by mailing it in the envelope provided. You may also use the toll free telephone number or access the Internet address listed on the proxy card to submit your proxy. Specific directions for using the telephone and Internet voting system are set forth on the proxy card. If your proxy is properly received, and it is not revoked before the Annual Meeting, your shares will be voted at the Annual Meeting according to the instructions indicated on your proxy card. If you sign and return your proxy card but do not give any voting instructions, your shares will be voted for the election of each of the director nominees listed in Proposal Number 1 below, for Proposal Numbers 2, 3, 5(a), 5(b) and 5(c), for 1 year in Proposal Number 4 and against Proposal Number 6. To our knowledge, no other matters will be presented at the Annual Meeting. However, if any other matters of business are properly presented, the proxy holders named on the proxy card are authorized to vote the shares represented by proxies according to their judgment.

Confidential Voting Policy

The Board maintains a confidential voting policy pursuant to which the Company s stock transfer agent, Computershare Investor Services, receives shareholder proxies or voting instructions, and officers of Computershare, serving as independent inspectors of election, certify the vote. Proxies and ballots as well as telephone and Internet voting instructions will be kept confidential from the management of the Company, except in certain cases where it may be necessary to meet legal requirements, including a contested proxy solicitation or where a shareholder writes comments on the proxy card. Reports concerning the vote may be made available to the Company, provided such reports do not reveal

how any particular shareholder voted.

Revocation of Proxies

After you submit your proxy you may revoke it at any time before voting takes place at the Annual Meeting. There are three ways you can revoke your proxy: (i) deliver to the Secretary of the Company a written notice, dated later than the proxy you want to revoke, stating that the proxy is revoked; (ii) submit new telephone or Internet instructions or deliver a validly executed later-dated proxy; or

2

Table of Contents

(iii) attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person. For this purpose, communications to the Secretary of the Company should be addressed to 1400 Douglas Street, 19th Floor, Omaha, Nebraska 68179 and must be received before the time that the proxy you wish to revoke is voted at the Annual Meeting. Please note that if your shares are held through a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to revoke a previously given proxy, you must contact that entity. If your shares are held through a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to vote at the Annual Meeting, prior to the Annual Meeting you must obtain from that entity a proxy covering the shares you beneficially own.

Expenses of Solicitation

The Company will pay the costs of preparing, printing and mailing this Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders and Proxy Statement, the enclosed proxy card and the Company s 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K. In addition to the use of the mail, proxies may be solicited by personal interview, telephone and electronic communication by the directors, officers and employees of the Company acting without special compensation. We also make arrangements with brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the forwarding of solicitation material to the beneficial owners of shares held of record by such persons, and the Company will reimburse such custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by them in connection with such solicitation. In addition, Morrow & Co., LLC, 470 West Avenue, Stamford, CT 06902 has been engaged to solicit proxies for the Company. The anticipated fees of Morrow & Co., LLC are \$16,000, plus certain other customary fees and expenses.

Information Regarding the Company

References to the Company s website included in this Proxy Statement and in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K are provided as a convenience and do not constitute, and should not be deemed, an incorporation by reference of the information contained in, or available through, the website.

Board Corporate Governance Matters

Board of Directors Meetings and Committees

In accordance with applicable provisions of Utah law and the By-Laws of the Company, the business and affairs of the Company are managed under the direction of the Board. The Board has established standing Committees and adopted guidelines and policies to assist it in fulfilling its responsibilities as described below.

During 2010, the Board met seven times. None of the directors attended fewer than 86% of the aggregate number of meetings of the Board and the Committees on which he or she served. The average attendance of all directors at Board and Committee meetings was 97%. The Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies included in this Proxy Statement beginning on page require that all directors attend the Annual Meeting. In accordance with this policy, all directors attended last year s Annual Meeting.

The Board has four standing committees the Audit Committee, Finance Committee, Compensation and Benefits Committee, and Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. Each of the committees operates under a written charter adopted by the Board, copies of which are available on the Company s website at www.up.com/investors/governance, and shareholders may obtain copies by contacting the Secretary of the Company at the address set forth on the notice page of this Proxy Statement. All Board Committees are comprised entirely of independent directors under the independence standards of the New York Stock Exchange (the Exchange) and the Director Independence Standards set forth in the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies. In addition, Audit Committee members satisfy the additional independence criteria applicable to Audit Committee members under the Exchange listing standards.

3

Table of Contents

Audit Committee. The members of the Audit Committee are Mr. Card, Mrs. Hope, General Krulak, Mr. McCarthy and Mr. McConnell. Mrs. Hope serves as chairperson of the Committee. The Committee met eleven times in 2010.

The Board has determined that all members of the Committee are independent directors and satisfy the additional independence criteria applicable to audit committee members. The Board also reviewed the experience and training of the members of the Committee and determined that each member is financially literate, and that at least one member has accounting or related financial management expertise. Additionally, the Board determined that Mr. McCarthy and Mr. McConnell qualify as audit committee financial experts within the meaning of the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

The Audit Committee meets regularly with the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company, financial management, the internal auditors, the chief compliance officer and the general counsel to provide oversight of the financial reporting process, internal control structure, and the Company s compliance requirements and activities. The independent registered public accounting firm, the internal auditors, the chief compliance officer and the general counsel have unrestricted access to the Committee and meet regularly with the Committee, without Company management representatives present, to discuss the results of their examinations, their opinions on the adequacy of internal controls and quality of financial reporting, and various legal matters. Furthermore, the Committee meets to review and discuss the Company s earnings releases, audited annual financial statements and unaudited quarterly financial statements with management and the independent registered public accounting firm, including reviewing the Company s specific disclosures under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The Committee appoints the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company, reviews the scope of audits as well as the annual audit plan, evaluates the independent registered public accounting firm through assessments of quality control procedures, peer reviews, and results of inquiries or investigations, and establishes hiring policies with respect to employees and former employees of the independent registered public accounting firm. The Committee reviews the adequacy of disclosures to be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K regarding the Company s contractual obligations and commercial commitments, including off-balance sheet financing arrangements. The Committee periodically receives from, and discusses with, management reports on the Company s programs for assessing and managing financial risk. As part of this process, the Committee reviews with management the status of pending litigation and regulatory, tax and safety matters. In addition, the Committee reviews the Company s compliance program and risk assessments, including the annual enterprise risk management plan as described in more detail in the Risk Oversight of the Company section below. The Committee also oversees the administration of the Company s Code of Ethics for the CEO and Senior Financial Officers and the Statement of Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct for employees, as well as policies concerning derivatives, environmental management, use of corporate aircraft and officers travel and business expenses.

The Audit Committee s charter requires the Committee to approve in advance all audit engagement fees and the terms of all audit services to be provided by the independent registered public accounting firm. By approving the engagement, which is performed in conjunction with the first Board meeting of each year, the audit services are deemed to be pre-approved. With respect to non-audit services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee adopted and observes procedures that require the independent registered public accounting firm to present a budget for the three categories of non-audit services: (i) audit-related services, (ii) tax services and (iii) other services. The budget will be detailed as to the particular services to be provided so that the Committee will know what services it is being requested to pre-approve in order to facilitate a well-reasoned assessment of the impact of the services on the auditor s independence. After review and approval of the annual budget by the Committee, no further

4

Table of Contents

approval by the Committee is required to undertake the specific projects within the three categories of non-audit services. If the Company determines that it requires any other non-audit services after approval of the budget, either the Committee Chair or the full Committee must pre-approve the additional non-audit services, depending on the anticipated cost of the services. In addition, the Committee Chair must review and approve any projects involving non-audit services that exceed budget costs during the year. Any non-audit services pre-approved by the Committee Chair pursuant to delegated authority and any projects involving non-audit services that exceed budget costs will be reported to the full Committee at the next regularly scheduled Committee meeting.

Finance Committee. The members of the Finance Committee are Mr. Card, Mr. Dunham, Mrs. Hope, General Krulak, Mr. McCarthy and Mr. McConnell. Mr. McConnell serves as chairperson of the Committee. The Committee met four times in 2010.

The Committee is responsible for assisting the Board with the review and oversight of the Company s financial position. The Committee meets regularly with management to review the Company s capital structure, balance sheet, short- and long-term financing plans and programs, dividend policy and actions, investor relations activities, access to sources of liquidity, insurance programs, market conditions and other related matters. The Committee also reviews the performance of the Company s internal investment committee that oversees the investment management of assets held by the Company s pension, thrift and other funded employee benefit programs.

Compensation and Benefits Committee. The members of the Compensation and Benefits Committee are Mr. Davis, Mr. Donohue, Mr. McLarty, Mr. Rogel and Mr. Villarreal. Mr. Davis serves as chairperson of the Committee. The Committee met four times in 2010.

The Committee has direct responsibility to review and approve corporate goals and objectives relevant to the compensation of the Company s CEO, evaluate the CEO s performance and, together with the other independent directors, determine and approve the CEO s compensation level based on such evaluation. The Committee has direct responsibility for the review and referral to the Board for approval of the compensation of the Company s other elected executives and for other executives as determined by the Committee or the Board. The Committee also has direct responsibility for oversight of the Company s executive incentive plans and determines the amounts of awards, and the individuals who will receive awards. The Committee refers its determinations with respect to the annual incentive program to the Board for approval. The Committee is responsible for reviewing and recommending to the Board all material amendments to the Company s pension, thrift and employee stock plans. The Committee also oversees the administration of the Company s general compensation plans and employee benefit plans. In addition, the Committee periodically reviews the Company s benefit plans to assess whether these benefit plans remain competitive with comparably situated companies. The Committee reviews and discusses the Compensation Discussion and Analysis (CD&A) and recommends to the Board that the CD&A be included in the Company s Proxy Statement and Annual Report on Form 10-K.

In early 2011, the Committee oversaw an evaluation of our employee compensation programs to confirm that they are designed and operate within a system of guidelines and controls to avoid creating any material adverse risks to the Company. The Company s evaluation of this matter entailed a review by the Committee s outside compensation consultant together with our Human Resources Compensation Group. The evaluation consisted of a review of the design and features of the Company s annual cash bonus program for management and executive employees and the long-term incentives for executive employees, in addition to an assessment and evaluation of these compensation programs in the context of our enterprise risk management process. The evaluation also noted that all other employees of the Company are covered by collective bargaining agreements that specify compensation and health and welfare terms, but do not provide any provisions for bonus payments. These labor union arrangements are not subject to this evaluation and review. The results of this assessment were presented to, and discussed with, the Committee.

Table of Contents 16

5

Table of Contents

In accordance with its charter, the Committee may form subcommittees for any purpose that the Committee deems appropriate and may delegate to such subcommittees such power and authority as the Committee deems appropriate. A subcommittee may not have fewer than two members. The Committee cannot delegate to a subcommittee any power or authority required by law, regulation or listing standards to be exercised by the Committee as a whole.

Under its charter, the Committee has the authority to retain, terminate and approve fees for advisors and consultants as it deems necessary. The Committee, in its discretion, uses outside advisors and experts to assist it in performing its duties and fulfilling its responsibilities. Frederic W. Cook & Co., Inc., (FWC) is an outside compensation consulting firm that reports directly to the Committee. A representative of FWC has attended all Committee meetings since its engagement began in 2005. The Committee is solely responsible for the engagement and termination of this relationship. FWC advises the Committee on its compensation philosophy and matters related to CEO and other executive compensation. The Committee annually requests FWC to update compensation and performance data on the peer companies selected by the Committee, as described in the CD&A beginning on page of this Proxy Statement, as well as to provide an assessment of the Committee s performance. In addition, the Committee periodically requests that FWC make presentations on various topics such as compensation trends and best practices, regulatory changes, long-term incentive components and award mix and stock plan utilization. The Committee Chair reviews and approves all charges for Committee consulting.

Under the Committee s engagement, FWC also confers with management on a limited basis to promote consistency and efficiency. In such matters, FWC acts in its capacity as the Committee s advisor, and the Committee Chair reviews and approves any major projects for which management requests the assistance of FWC. Such projects involve the amount and form of executive or director compensation only and may include analysis of competitive director compensation data, design and development of new compensation and stock plans, calculation of compensation amounts reported in this Proxy Statement and review of materials prior to distribution to the Committee to confirm that the materials are consistent with the Committee s philosophy and policies. The Committee Chair reviews and approves all charges for any projects requested by management. During 2010, the Company paid fees to FWC only for advising on the amount or form of executive and director compensation. No fees were paid for any additional projects or services.

The role of the CEO and Senior Vice President-Human Resources (SVP-HR) in recommending the forms and amounts of executive compensation is described on page in the CD&A section of this Proxy Statement.

Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. The members of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee are Mr. Davis, Mr. Donohue, Mr. Dunham, Mr. McLarty, Mr. Rogel and Mr. Villarreal. Mr. Rogel serves as chairperson of the Committee. The Committee met four times in 2010.

The Committee oversees the Company's corporate governance, assists management concerning matters of succession, and reviews and recommends changes in compensation for the Board. The Committee reviews the qualifications of candidates for director positions in accordance with the criteria approved by the Board and recommends candidates to the Board as director nominees for election at Annual Meetings or to fill such Board vacancies as may occur during the year. The Committee also oversees the Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies discussed below to promote Board independence and excellence in governance, including the election of a lead independent director, if necessary. In addition, the Committee oversees the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for members of the Board, reviews and approves related party transactions, reviews current trends in corporate governance and recommends to the Board for adoption new (or modifications of existing) practices, policies or procedures. In connection with performing these duties, the Committee periodically reviews the composition and activities of the

Table of Contents

Board, including, but not limited to, committee memberships, Board self-evaluation, size, continuing education, retirement policy and stock ownership requirements.

The Committee reviews director compensation periodically to assess whether the annual retainer paid to non-management directors is competitive and reflects their duties and responsibilities as Board members. The Committee considers competitive director compensation data of comparable companies provided by FWC in reviewing the appropriateness of annual retainers and Committee fees. In accordance with the Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies, non-management Board members generally are paid an annual retainer valued between the median and seventy-fifth percentile of compensation at comparable companies. A substantial portion of the annual retainer is paid in units equivalent to our common stock, which is payable only upon a director s separation from service from the Board as described on page .

In accordance with its charter, the Committee may form subcommittees for any purpose that the Committee deems appropriate and may delegate to such subcommittees such power and authority as the Committee deems appropriate. No subcommittee can have fewer than two members. The Committee cannot delegate to a subcommittee any power or authority required by law, regulation or listing standards to be exercised by the Committee as a whole. The Committee has not delegated any of its authority with respect to director compensation.

Board Leadership Structure

Currently, Mr. Young serves as Chairman and CEO of the Company. The Board of Directors believes it is in the best interest of the Company for the Board to periodically evaluate the leadership structure of the Company and make a determination regarding whether to separate or combine the roles of Chairman and CEO based on circumstances at the time of its decision. Pursuant to the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies as set forth on page of this Proxy Statement, the Board will annually elect a Chairman of the Board, who may or may not be the CEO of the Company. Additionally, the Guidelines provide that if the individual elected as Chairman of the Board is not an independent director, the independent directors will also elect a lead independent director. At this time, and for the reasons discussed below, the Board believes that the Company is best served by having the same individual serve as Chairman and CEO. In addition, the Board has selected Mr. Rogel, the former Chairman and CEO of Weyerhaeuser Company, as the lead independent director with the following responsibilities:

(i) preside at meetings of the Board at which the Chairman and CEO is not present, including executive sessions of the independent directors;

(ii) approve the flow of information sent to the Board, and approve the agenda, schedule and what materials are sent for the Board meetings;

(iii) serve as the liaison between the independent directors and the Chairman and CEO; and (iv) be available for consultation and communication with major shareholders as appropriate. Mr. Rogel also has the authority to call executive sessions of the independent directors.

The Board currently believes that the combination of the roles of Chairman and CEO fosters clear accountability, effective decision-making and consistent direction and oversight of corporate strategy. Unified leadership for the Board and the Company best allows the Board and management to focus on the oversight and implementation of the Company's strategic initiatives and business plan. Combining the roles of Chairman and CEO allows the Chairman to speak on behalf of both the Company and the Board when addressing investors, employees and other key constituencies. To provide for effective independent oversight, the Board has adopted a number of strong corporate governance practices, including (i) maintaining an independent, clearly-defined lead director (with the responsibilities delineated above), (ii) holding executive sessions of the independent directors after every board meeting, and (iii) performing an annual performance evaluation of the Chairman and CEO by the independent directors. The Board believes that a combined Chairman and CEO coupled with a lead independent director provides effective, independent oversight of management and responsiveness to shareholders, while also unifying leadership of the Company and the Board to effect execution of the Company s strategic plans and provide a single spokesperson for the Company and the Board.

7

Risk Oversight of the Company

The Board of Directors is responsible for overseeing the processes and procedures that management has established for assessing and managing the critical enterprise risks affecting the Company. The Board delegates to the Audit Committee primary responsibility for oversight of financial reporting, environmental and compliance risks.

Management identifies and prioritizes enterprise risks (included in the risk factors disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K) and regularly presents them to the Board for its review and consideration. The senior executives responsible for implementation of appropriate mitigation strategies for each of the Company s enterprise risks, along with the chief compliance officer, provide reports directly to the Board during the year. The senior executives responsible for the areas of risk overseen by the Audit Committee and the chief compliance officer also report to the Audit Committee throughout the year.

In addition, the Audit Committee oversees the Company s internal audit of enterprise risks selected for review and evaluation based upon the Company s annual risk assessment model with the purpose of evaluating the effectiveness of mitigating controls and activities of Company personnel. The Company s internal auditors present to the Audit Committee findings regarding the mitigating controls and processes with respect to those enterprise risks selected for review. The Audit Committee, in turn, reports those findings to the entire Board. The Company s enterprise risk management process is dynamic and continually monitored to adapt to the ever-changing economic, political and legal environment in which the Company operates.

Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, with the assistance of counsel, reviews and recommends from time to time changes to the Company s corporate governance guidelines and policies to include those best practices that the Committee believes will be effective and advisable for the Company and to satisfy SEC requirements and the listing standards of the Exchange. The Board approved the guidelines and policies presented below. The Committee and the Board will continue to assess the appropriateness of these guidelines and policies and implement such changes and adopt such additions as may be necessary or desirable to promote the effective governance of the Company. The Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies are available on the Company s website at www.up.com/investors/governance, and shareholders may obtain a printed copy by contacting the Secretary of the Company at the address set forth on the notice page of this Proxy Statement.

Director Independence. A majority of the members of the Board will be independent. All members of the Audit, Compensation and Benefits and Corporate Governance and Nominating Committees will be independent. An independent director is a director who, as determined by the Board in its business judgment, meets the Exchange definition of independence as well as the Director Independence Standards adopted by the Board and set forth in the section titled Director Independence Standards . In addition, directors who serve on the Audit Committee must meet additional independence criteria applicable to audit committee members under Exchange listing standards, as described in the section titled Audit Committee Independence Standard . Independence is determined annually by the Board based on the recommendation of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee.

Board Membership Criteria. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee is responsible for developing and periodically reviewing the appropriate skills and characteristics required of Board members in the context of the current make-up of the Board. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee develops and recommends membership criteria to the Board. Such criteria include business and management experience, familiarity with the business, customers and suppliers of the Company, diverse talents, backgrounds and perspectives and relevant regulatory and stock exchange membership requirements for the Board and its committees.

Table of Contents

Selection of Director Nominee Candidates. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee is responsible for recommending to the Board the selection of director nominee candidates.

Board Size. The Board s guideline is to maintain a Board size of 10 to 12 members with no more than two management directors.

Election of Directors-Majority Voting. In uncontested director elections, directors shall be elected by majority vote pursuant to the Company s By-Laws.

Retirement Age for Non-management Directors. Non-management directors who are 75 years of age will not be eligible to stand for election to the Board at the next Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Non-management directors who turn 75 during their term are eligible to finish out that term. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee may consider a director s nomination beyond the age of 75 if it believes that the nomination is in the best interest of the shareholders.

Director Orientation and Continuing Education. Upon election to the Board, new members are provided with a comprehensive set of materials on the operations, finances, governance and business plan of the Company, visit at least two major facilities during the first year of service and meet informally with as many members of senior management as practical. The Board encourages directors to periodically attend appropriate programs and sessions and obtain and review appropriate materials to assist them in performing their Board responsibilities. The Company will recommend programs and sessions to directors and will pay any fees and expenses associated with attendance.

Change in Principal Occupation. Upon a director s retirement, resignation or other significant change in professional duties and responsibilities, the director shall submit his or her resignation from the Board to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee for its consideration and recommendation as to acceptance.

Service on Outside Boards. When the CEO or another senior officer of the Company is invited to serve on outside boards of directors, the CEO or officer must present the issue to the Board for review and approval. Directors must notify the Board prior to accepting a position on the board of another company. No member of the Audit Committee may serve on the audit committees of more than three public companies.

Board Leadership. The Board will annually elect a Chairman of the Board, who may or may not be the CEO of the Company. If the individual elected as Chairman of the Board is not an independent director, the independent directors will also elect a lead independent director. The lead independent director will serve for a period of at least one year. The lead independent director s responsibilities will include: (1) presiding at meetings of the Board at which the Chairman and CEO is not present, including executive sessions of the independent directors; (2) approving the flow of information sent to the Board, and approving the agenda, schedule and what materials are sent for Board meetings; (3) serving as the liaison between the independent directors and the Chairman and CEO; and (4) being available for consultation and communication with major shareholders as appropriate. The lead independent directors also has the authority to call executive sessions of the independent directors.

Number of Committees. The current standing committees are the Audit Committee, Finance Committee, Compensation and Benefits Committee and the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. The Board has the authority to create additional committees.

Board Meeting Agendas. The directors and management of the Company may originate action items relating to the business and affairs of the Company for the Board agenda and the scheduling of reports on aspects of parent or subsidiary operations.

Board Committee Meeting Agendas. The departments of the Company that administer the area of responsibility charged to each committee may submit items for inclusion on committee agendas, and committee members may suggest topics for inclusion or request additional information with respect to any program previously reviewed by the committee.

9

Table of Contents

Distribution of Board Materials. Information and materials for Board consideration are generally distributed to directors at least five days in advance of the meeting, with additional time provided when the complexity of an issue demands, unless an issue for Board consideration arises without sufficient time to complete distribution of materials within this time frame.

Board Presentations. The Board encourages broad management participation in Board presentations and the involvement of those managers who are directly responsible for the recommendations or other matters before the Board.

Strategic Planning Review. Management presents an annual strategic plan to the Board for its review and assessment, and the Board will make such recommendations to management regarding the strategic plan as it deems necessary.

Reporting to the Board of Directors. The Board will receive reporting on at least an annual basis by (1) the Chief Compliance Officer with respect to the Company s implementation of its compliance program; (2) the Chief Safety Officer with respect to the safety performance of the Company s railroad operations, including applicable safety metrics and Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) regulatory developments and compliance, including the outcome of claims conferences held with the FRA; and (3) the General Counsel with respect to pending litigation involving railroad operations.

Safety of Railroad Operations. Management presents an annual strategic safety plan to the Board for its review and assessment, and the Board will make such recommendations to management regarding the strategic plan as it deems necessary.

Director Access to Management and Independent Advisors. The Company provides each director with access to the management of the Company. The Board and committees, as set forth in the applicable committee charter, have the right to consult and retain independent counsel and other advisors at the expense of the Company.

Director Attendance at Board Meetings. Directors are expected to attend in person all regularly scheduled Board and committee meetings and to participate telephonically when they are unable to attend in person.

Executive Sessions of Independent Directors. Regularly scheduled sessions of independent directors are held at every meeting of the Board. The lead independent director presides at these sessions and has the authority to call additional executive sessions as appropriate. In 2010, the independent directors met six times in executive session.

Board Member Compensation. Non-management Board members generally are paid an annual retainer valued between the median and seventy-fifth percentile of compensation at comparable companies, and the retainer is reviewed periodically by the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. A substantial portion of the annual retainer will be paid in Common Stock equivalents, which will not be payable until after termination of service from the Board.

Board Member Equity Ownership. Board members must own equity in the Company equal to at least four times the cash portion of the annual retainer, with such ownership goal to be reached within four years of joining the Board, unless special circumstances of a member as determined

by the Board delay the achievement of the ownership goal. Each of our non-management directors who has served for at least four years has satisfied this guideline.

Evaluation of the Chairman and CEO. The performance of the Chairman and CEO is evaluated annually. A questionnaire and business objectives summary is distributed to all non-management directors prior to the first Board meeting of the year for purposes of evaluating the Chairman and CEO. The questionnaire, not a recorded item, provides each director the opportunity to assess individual elements of performance in major categories such as leadership, strategic planning, financial performance, operations, human resources, external relations and communications, and Board relations. The questionnaire and business objectives summary serve as the basis for a

10

Table of Contents

discussion, led by the Chair of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, during an executive session, of Company and Chairman and CEO performance for the year. The Compensation and Benefits Committee then meets following the executive session to determine bonuses, if any, to be awarded to the Chairman and CEO and management of the Company. The lead independent director and the Chair of the Compensation and Benefits Committee then review with the Chairman and CEO his performance and any recommended areas for improvement.

Succession Planning. The CEO reports periodically to an executive session of the Board on succession planning, including an assessment of senior managers and their potential to succeed him or her. The CEO will also make available, on a continuing basis, the CEO s recommendation concerning who should assume the CEO s role in the event the CEO becomes unable or unwilling to perform his or her duties.

Evaluation of Board and Committee Performance. The Board and its committees, to the extent required by their respective charters, conduct self-evaluations annually to assess their performance. The Board and committee evaluation process involves the distribution of a self-assessment questionnaire to all Board and committee members that invites written comments on all aspects of the Board and each committee s process. The evaluations are then summarized and serve as the basis for a discussion of Board and committee performance and any recommended improvements.

Evaluation of Director Performance. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee assesses the contributions and independence of current directors in connection with their renomination to stand for election to the Board.

Director Attendance at Annual Shareholder Meetings. It shall be the policy of this Company that all directors shall attend the Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

Future Severance Agreements. The Company shall not enter into a future severance agreement with a senior executive that provides for benefits in an amount generally exceeding 2.99 times salary plus bonus unless such agreement is approved by a vote of the Company s shareholders. The full text of the policy may be found on the Company s website at www.up.com/investors/governance/severance.pdf.

Confidential Voting. It is the Board's policy that all shareholder proxies, consents, ballots and voting materials that identify the votes of specific shareholders be kept confidential from the Company with access to proxies, consents, ballots and other shareholder voting records to be limited to inspectors of election who are not employees of the Company, except as may be required by law or to assist in the pursuit or defense of claims or judicial actions or in the event of a contested proxy solicitation.

Codes of Conduct and Ethics

The Board has adopted the Union Pacific Corporation Code of Ethics for the CEO and Senior Financial Officers (the Code), the Statement of Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct for employees and the Union Pacific Corporation Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for Members of the Board of Directors. We post these codes of conduct on our website at www.up.com/investors/governance, and printed copies are available to any shareholder upon request to the Secretary of the Company at the address set forth on the notice page of this Proxy Statement. To the extent permitted by SEC rules and the Exchange listing standards, we intend to disclose any future amendments to, or waivers from, certain provisions of these codes of conduct on our website.

Communications with the Board

Interested parties wishing to communicate with the Board may do so by U.S. mail c/o the Secretary, Union Pacific Corporation, 1400 Douglas Street, 19 th Floor, Omaha, NE 68179. Communications intended for a specific director or directors (e.g., the lead independent director, a

11

Table of Contents

committee chairperson or all of the non-management directors) should be addressed to their attention and sent, by U.S. mail, to the address above. The Board has appointed and authorized the Secretary of the Company to process these communications and forward them to directors. We forward communications from shareholders directly to the appropriate Board member(s). If a communication is illegal, unduly hostile or threatening, or similarly inappropriate, the Secretary of the Company has the authority to disregard or take appropriate action regarding any such communication.

Director Independence

To assist it in making determinations of a director s independence, the Board has adopted the independence standards set forth below. The Board affirmatively determined that each of Mrs. Hope, Messrs. Card, Davis, Donohue, Dunham, McCarthy, McConnell, McLarty, Rogel and Villarreal, and General Krulak has no material relationship with the Company or any of its consolidated subsidiaries (either directly or as a partner, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the Company) and is independent within the meaning of the applicable listing standards of the Exchange and the Director Independence Standards adopted by the Board. Additionally, the Board determined that all Board Committees are comprised entirely of independent directors and that all members of the Audit Committee meet the additional independence standards applicable to audit committee members as set forth below.

Two of the Company s current directors, who are also director nominees, have certain relationships with the Company that the Board considered when assessing the independence of each director nominee. The Board reviewed the information below with respect to Mr. Donohue and Mr. Villarreal.

Mr. Donohue. In 2010, the Company made a \$100,000 contribution to the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Leadership Fund. Mr. Donohue is the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Chamber. The Company also made \$100,000 contributions to the Chamber s Leadership Fund in 2008 and 2009.

Mr. Villarreal. For a portion of 2010, Mr. Villarreal s sister was a partner at Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP until she was appointed as a regional representative for the U.S. Secretary of Labor on April 8, 2010. The Company paid \$182,000 to Morgan Lewis in 2010 for legal fees associated with federal tax matters and \$88,000 in 2009 for legal fees related to federal tax and ERISA matters. No payments for legal services were made to Morgan Lewis in 2008. Mr. Villarreal s sister was not personally involved in the 2009 and 2010 engagements.

The Board determined that these specific relationships do not affect the independence of these director nominees. The Board reviewed the fact that the Company s \$100,000 contribution to the U.S. Chamber of Commerce was less than 2% of that organization s consolidated gross revenues. The Board concluded that this contribution did not confer any personal benefit on Mr. Donohue and does not affect his independence. For Mr. Villarreal, the Board concluded that the amounts paid by the Company to Morgan Lewis were less than 2% of Morgan Lewis consolidated gross revenue in 2009 and 2010. The Board also confirmed that Ms. Villarreal is no longer employed at Morgan Lewis.

Director Independence Standards

An independent director is a director whom the Board has affirmatively determined has no material relationship with the Company or any of its consolidated subsidiaries either directly or as a partner, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the Company. Accordingly, a director is also not independent if:

(1) the director is, or within the last three years has been, an employee of the Company or an immediate family member of the director is, or within the last three years has been, an executive officer of the Company;

12

Table of Contents

- (2) the director (a) or an immediate family member is a current partner of a firm that is the Company s internal or external auditor; (b) is a current employee of such a firm; (c) has an immediate family member who is a current employee of such firm and personally works on the Company s audit; or (d) or an immediate family member was within the last three years (but is no longer) a partner or employee of such a firm and personally worked on the Company s audit within that time;
- (3) the director, or a member of the director s immediate family, is, or within the last three years has been, an executive officer of another company where any of the Company s present executives at the same time serves or served on that company s compensation committee;
- (4) the director, or a member of the director s immediate family, received or has received during any 12-month period within the last three years any direct compensation from the Company in excess of \$120,000, other than compensation for Board service and pension or other forms of deferred compensation for prior service with the Company, and compensation received by the director s immediate family member for service as a non-executive employee of the Company;
- (5) the director is a current employee of a company, including a professional services firm, that has made payments to or received payments from the Company, or during any of the last three years has made payments to or received payments from the Company, for property or services in an amount that, in any of the last three fiscal years, exceeded the greater of \$1 million or 2% of the other company s or firm s consolidated gross revenues;
- (6) a member of the director s immediate family is a current executive officer of another company, or a partner, principal or member of a professional services firm, that has made payments to or received payments from the Company, or during any of the last three fiscal years has made payments to or received payments from the Company, for property or services in an amount that, in any of the last three fiscal years, exceeded the greater of \$1 million or 2% of the other company s or firm s consolidated gross revenues; and
- (7) the director is an executive officer, director or trustee of a non-profit organization to which the Company or Union Pacific Foundation makes, or within the last three years has made, payments that, in any single fiscal year, exceeded the greater of \$1 million or 2% of the non-profit organization s consolidated gross revenues (amounts that the Company or Union Pacific Foundation contribute under matching gifts programs are not included in the payments calculated for purposes of this standard).

For purposes of these standards, an immediate family member includes a director s spouse, parents, children, siblings, mother and father-in-law, sons and daughters-in-law, brothers and sisters-in-law, and anyone (other than a domestic employee) who shares the director s home.

Audit Committee Independence Standard

In addition to the Board s Director Independence Standards above, a director is not considered independent for purposes of serving on the Audit Committee, and may not serve on the Audit Committee, if the director: (a) accepts, directly or indirectly, from the Company or any of its subsidiaries, any consulting, advisory, or other compensatory fee, other than Board and committee fees and fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the Company; or (b) is an affiliated person of the Company or any of its subsidiaries; each as determined in accordance with SEC regulations.

Related Party Matters

Policy and Procedures with Respect to Related Party Transactions

The Board annually reviews related party transactions involving directors and director nominees in conjunction with making director independence determinations and preparing the annual Proxy Statement. We require that executive officers report any transactions with the Company under the

13

Table of Contents

written Statement of Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct (the Business Conduct Policy) that covers all Company employees. Under the Business Conduct Policy, the Audit Committee reviews any transaction reported by executive officers and refers any reported transactions to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee for evaluation pursuant to the Company s Related Party Transaction Policies and Procedures (the Related Party Policy) described below. The Business Conduct Policy and the Board s procedures with respect to directors and director nominees pre-date but continue in operation following the adoption of the Related Party Policy.

In February 2007, the Board formalized the Company s policy and procedures for reviewing related party transactions by approving the Company s Related Party Policy. Under this written policy, all transactions with related parties are subject to approval or ratification by the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. Transactions subject to Committee review and approval include any transaction in which (i) the aggregate amount involved will or may be expected to exceed \$120,000 in any calendar year, (ii) the Company is a participant, and (iii) any related party will have a direct or indirect interest (other than solely as a result of being a director or a less than 10% beneficial owner of another entity).

Related party is defined under the policy as any (i) person who is or was during the last fiscal year an executive officer or director of the Company or nominee for election as a director, (ii) greater than 5% beneficial owner of the Company s common stock, or (iii) immediate family member of any of the foregoing. Immediate family member includes a person s spouse, parents, stepparents, children, stepchildren, siblings, mothers and fathers-in-law, sons and daughters-in-law, and brothers and sisters-in-law and anyone residing in such person s home (other than a tenant or employee).

If advance Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee approval of a transaction is not feasible, then the transaction will be considered and, if the Committee determines it to be appropriate, ratified at the Committee s next regularly scheduled meeting. In determining whether to approve or ratify a transaction, the Committee will consider, among other factors it deems appropriate, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related party s interest in the transaction.

Under the Related Party Policy, the Committee may pre-approve certain transactions, even if the aggregate amount involved exceeds \$120,000. Such transactions include (i) any transaction with another company at which a related party s only relationship is as an employee (other than an executive officer), direct or beneficial owner of less than 10% of that company s shares, if the aggregate amount involved does not exceed the greater of \$1 million or 2% of that company s total annual revenues; and (ii) any charitable contribution, grant or endowment by the Company to a charitable organization, foundation, or university at which a related party s only relationship is as an employee (other than an executive officer) or a director, if the aggregate amount involved does not exceed the lesser of \$1 million or 2% of the charitable organization s total annual receipts. Additionally, the Board has delegated to the Chair of the Committee the authority to pre-approve or ratify, as applicable, any transaction with any related party in which the aggregate amount involved is expected to be less than \$1 million. At each regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee, a summary of each new transaction deemed pre-approved will be provided to the Committee for its review.

Related Party Transactions

There were no related party transactions reported to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee or the Audit Committee that require disclosure under this policy or the rules and regulations of the SEC. However, the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee reviewed and approved or ratified the director relationships described on page of this Proxy Statement.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

The Compensation and Benefits Committee includes the following independent directors: Erroll B. Davis, Jr., Thomas J. Donohue, Thomas F. McLarty III, Steven R. Rogel, and Jose H. Villareal.

The Compensation and Benefits Committee has no interlocks or insider participation.

Consideration of Director Nominees

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee will consider and evaluate individuals for service on the Board suggested by directors and other interested parties. The Company from time to time may also employ a search firm on behalf of the Committee to identify and help evaluate suitable candidates. Shareholders desiring to recommend candidates for consideration at the 2012 Annual Meeting should advise the Secretary of the Company in writing during the period beginning on January , 2012, and ending at the close of business on February , 2012, and should include the following information as specified by the nomination procedures set forth in the Company s By-Laws, as well as any other information that would assist the Committee in evaluating the recommended candidates: (i) the name, age, and business and residence addresses of the candidate, (ii) the principal occupation of the candidate, and (iii) the number of shares of Company common stock beneficially owned by the candidate. A shareholder should also provide (i) his or her name and address, (ii) the number of shares of Company common stock beneficially owned, (iii) a description of all arrangements between himself or herself and the candidate and any other person pursuant to which the recommendation for nomination is being made, and (iv) the candidate s written consent agreeing to any resulting nomination and to serve as a director if elected. The By-Laws are available on the Company s website at www.up.com/investors/governance, and shareholders may obtain a printed copy by contacting the Secretary of the Company at the address set forth on the notice page of this Proxy Statement.

The Committee is responsible for developing and periodically reviewing and recommending to the Board the appropriate skills and characteristics required of Board members in the context of the current make-up of the Board. Such criteria, as described in the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies, include: business and management experience; familiarity with the business, customers and suppliers of the Company; diverse talents, backgrounds and perspectives; and relevant legal, regulatory and stock exchange requirements applicable to the Board and certain of its Committees. The Committee ultimately seeks to identify and nominate candidates with diverse talents, backgrounds and perspectives who will enhance and complement the skills and expertise of the Board and satisfy the Board membership criteria included in the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies. In determining the independence of a candidate, the Committee relies upon the then effective independence standards adopted by the Board. In addition, the Committee requires that all candidates:

exhibit a high degree of integrity and ethics consistent with the values of the Company and the Board;

have demonstrable and significant professional accomplishments; and

have effective management and leadership capabilities.

The Committee also emphasizes familiarity with the rail transportation industry and considers the number of other public boards on which candidates serve when determining whether the individual circumstances of each candidate will allow the candidate sufficient time to effectively serve on the Board and contribute to its function and activities.

The Committee meets at the first Board meeting of each year to consider the inclusion of nominees in the Company s proxy statement. During this meeting the Committee considers each nominee by:

reviewing relevant information provided by the nominee in his or her mandatory Company questionnaire;

applying the criteria listed above; and

15

assessing the performance of the Board and each nominee during the previous year with respect to current members of the Board.

The Committee assesses the effectiveness of the criteria listed above when evaluating new director candidates and when assessing the composition of the Board. The Committee will consider candidates nominated by shareholders under the same standards after concluding that any such nominations comply with the requirements outlined above.

All of our nominees are current members of the Board and have been nominated by the Committee and elected by the shareholders in prior years.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 1

Election of Directors

The Board currently consists of twelve members. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee of the Board proposed, and the Board recommended, that the twelve individuals currently serving as directors each be nominated for re-election to the Board at the Annual Meeting. Each of the nominees has consented to serve if elected, and the Company is not aware of any nominee who is unable or unwilling to serve. If any nominee(s) for director for any reason should become unavailable for election, it is intended that discretionary authority will be exercised by the persons named in the enclosed proxy in respect of the election of such other person(s) as the Board shall nominate. The Board is not aware of any circumstances likely to cause any nominee for director to become unavailable for election.

Vote Required for Approval

Directors will be elected by a majority of the votes cast by the shares present at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors, which means that a nominee will be elected if he or she receives more for votes than against votes. Pursuant to Section 9 of Article I of the Company s By-Laws and applicable laws of the State of Utah, if the nominee does not receive more for votes than against votes, he or she will be elected to a shortened term that terminates on the earlier of: (i) 90 days after the day on which the Company certifies the voting results; or (ii) the day on which a person is selected by the Board to fill the office held by the director.

Directors/Nominees

The following table identifies the Company s nominees for election to the Board. Each of the nominees currently serves as a director. Each nominee, if elected, will serve for a term of one year or until his or her successor is elected.

			Director
Name of Director Nominee	Age	Principal Occupation	Since
Andrew H. Card, Jr.	63	Consultant and Professional Speaker	2006
Erroll B. Davis, Jr.	66	Chancellor, University System of Georgia	2004
Thomas J. Donohue	72	President and Chief Executive Officer, U.S. Chamber of Commerce	1998

Archie W. Dunham	72	Retired Chairman, ConocoPhillips	2000
Judith Richards Hope	70	Distinguished Visitor from Practice and Professor of Law, Georgetown	1988
		University Law Center	
Charles C. Krulak	69	Retired General, United States Marine Corps	2006
Michael R. McCarthy	59	Chairman, McCarthy Group, LLC	2008
Michael W. McConnell	68	General Partner, Brown Brothers Harriman & Co.	2004
Thomas F. McLarty III	64	President, McLarty Associates	2006
Steven R. Rogel	68	Retired Chairman, Weyerhaeuser Company	2000
Jose H. Villarreal	57	Advisor, Akin, Gump, Strauss, Hauer & Feld LLP	2009
James R. Young	58	Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, Union Pacific	2005
		Corporation and Union Pacific Railroad Company	

The Board recommends a vote FOR the election of each of the nominated directors.

Director Qualifications and Biographical Information

The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee considered the character, experience, qualifications and skills of each director nominee when determining whether he or she should serve as a director of the Company. In keeping with its stated criteria for director nominees described on page—above and included in the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies, the Committee determined that each director nominee exhibits a high degree of integrity, has significant professional accomplishments, and has proven leadership experience. Each director nominee is or has been a leader in their respective field and brings diverse talents and perspectives to the Board. The Committee also considered the experience and qualifications that each director nominee brings to the Board as outlined below in the biographical information, as well as service on other public company boards.

The Committee noted the following particular attributes and qualities it considers when evaluating director nominees. The Committee believes that nominees with business and strategic management experience gained from service as a CEO is a critical leadership component to Board service. The Committee also seeks nominees with backgrounds in finance, banking, economics, and the securities and financial markets, both domestic and international, in order to have directors who can assess and evaluate the Company s financial and competitive position. The Committee considers experience in the legal profession and political and governmental affairs, including legislative or executive service in Washington D.C. or related activities, to be a highly desirable skill given the heavily regulated nature of the rail industry. Also important to the Committee is public service in state government, especially in states where the Company has a significant operating presence. The Committee emphasizes familiarity with the rail industry and rail operations and considers customer perspectives to be important when evaluating director nominees. Given the significant rail interchange operations with Canadian and Mexican rail systems, the Committee also values directors with an international background or expertise. Although the director nominees listed below each possess a number of these attributes, the Committee considered the specific areas noted below for each director nominee when determining qualifications of each nominee that best suited the needs of the Company and the overall composition and function of the Board.

Andrew H. Card, Jr. has been a director since July 2006. Mr. Card served as Chief of Staff to President George W. Bush from November 2000 to April 2006. Prior to joining the White House, Mr. Card was Vice President-Government Relations for General Motors Corporation, one of the world s largest auto makers. From 1993 to 1998, Mr. Card was President and Chief Executive Officer of the American Automobile Manufacturers Association. Mr. Card served as the 11th Secretary of Transportation under President George H.W. Bush from 1992 to 1993. He also served as a Deputy Assistant to the President and Director of Intergovernmental Affairs for President Ronald Reagan. Mr. Card brings to the Board top-level federal government and transportation industry experience, business leadership and experience in economic and international affairs.

Erroll B. Davis, Jr. has been a director since June 2004. Mr. Davis has been Chancellor of the University System of Georgia since February 2006. From 1998 until July 2005, Mr. Davis was President and Chief Executive Officer of Alliant Energy Corporation, an energy holding company. He was also named Chairman in April 2000 and remained Chairman of Alliant until January 31, 2006. Mr. Davis was a director of PPG industries, Inc. from 1994 to 2007 and a director of BP plc from 1998 to 2010 and has served as a director of General Motors Corporation since 2009. Mr. Davis brings to the Board business experience and strategic leadership as a CEO, his international business experience and familiarity with rail operations from a customer perspective.

Thomas J. Donohue has been a director since November 1998. Mr. Donohue has been President and Chief Executive Officer of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, the world s largest business federation, since September 1997. Mr. Donohue was a director of XM Satellite Radio Holdings Inc. from 1999 to 2009 and has served as a director of Sunrise Senior Living, Inc. since 1995.

Table of Contents

36

Table of Contents

Mr. Donohue brings to the Board his background as an advocate for business and his knowledge of current trends in public policy affecting U.S. business, his government affairs experience and experience in international business.

Archie W. Dunham has been a director since August 2000. Mr. Dunham was President and Chief Executive Officer of Conoco, Inc., an integrated energy company, from January 1996 until August 30, 2002. He was also elected Chairman in August 1999 and was Chairman of ConocoPhillips from August 2002 until his retirement on September 30, 2004. Mr. Dunham was a director of Phelps Dodge Corporation from 1998 to 2007 and has served as a director of Louisiana-Pacific Corporation since 1996 and Pride International, Inc since 2005. Mr. Dunham brings to the Board business experience and strategic leadership as a CEO, familiarity with rail operations from a customer perspective, and extensive experience in finance, economics and the securities markets.

Judith Richards Hope has been a director since April 1988. Mrs. Hope was Adjunct Professor of Law at Georgetown University from January 2002 to March 2003 and was named Distinguished Visitor from Practice and Professor of Law on March 7, 2005. Mrs. Hope was a co-founder and partner of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky & Walker, a law firm, from December 1981 to January 2002, a non-equity partner from February 2002 to December 31, 2003 and a Senior Advisor to the Paul, Hastings firm from January 1, 2004 to January 31, 2005. Mrs. Hope serves as a director of General Mills, Inc., Altius Associates Ltd, Altius Holdings Ltd and Russell Reynolds Associates. Mrs. Hope brings to the Board experience as a director of the Company, which has permitted her to develop extensive knowledge of the operational and financial aspects of the Company as well as broad familiarity with the rail industry. Her significant legal expertise and high-level background in the Washington legal arena brings considerable legal oversight, risk assessment and policymaking expertise to the Board.

Charles C. Krulak has been a director since January 2006. General Krulak was Vice Chairman and Head of Mergers and Acquisitions for MBNA, a bank holding company, from April 2004 until his retirement from MBNA on June 1, 2005. From 1999 until March 2004, General Krulak was Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of MBNA Europe Bank Limited, international banking. General Krulak retired as Commandant of the United States Marine Corps in 1999 after 35 years of distinguished service. General Krulak served as a director of Conoco from 2000 to 2002 and continued to serve as a director of the merged ConocoPhillips until 2008. General Krulak served as a director of Phelps Dodge Corporation from 2005 to 2007 when it was acquired by Freeport-McMoRan Copper & Gold, Inc. (FMC&G), and has served as a director of FMC&G since 2007. General Krulak s proven leadership experience from the military, together with executive experience in the domestic and international banking industry, brings to the Board his ability to understand and analyze complex operational, logistic, and strategic matters considered by the Board.

Michael R. McCarthy has been a director since October 2008. Mr. McCarthy serves as chairman of McCarthy Group, LLC, a private investment group, which he co-founded in 1986. Mr. McCarthy serves as a director of Peter Kiewit Sons , Inc., and Cabela s Incorporated. Mr. McCarthy brings to the Board his background in advising businesses in various sectors of the economy, and forming and leading successful investment companies, including significant financial expertise.

Michael W. McConnell has been a director since January 2004. Mr. McConnell has been a Partner of Brown Brothers Harriman & Co., a private banking firm, since January 1984, Chief Financial Partner from January 1995 to January 2002, Managing Partner from February 2002 to December 31, 2007 and a General Partner since January 1, 2008. Mr. McConnell has extensive experience in banking and financial markets that provides the Board with important financial expertise.

Thomas F. McLarty III has been a director since November 2006. Mr. McLarty has been President of McLarty Associates (formerly Kissinger McLarty Associates), an international strategic advisory and advocacy firm, since 1999. From 1992 to 1997, Mr. McLarty served in several positions in the Clinton White House, including Chief of Staff to the President, Counselor to the President and Special Envoy

18

Table of Contents

for the Americas. In 1998, Mr. McLarty returned to be Chairman and President of the McLarty Companies, a fourth generation family-owned transportation business. From 1983 to 1992, Mr. McLarty served as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Arkla, Inc., a Fortune 500 natural gas company. Mr. McLarty was a director of Acxiom Corporation from 1999 until 2010. Mr. McLarty brings to the Board business leadership experience, international expertise and significant government service at the highest levels.

Steven R. Rogel has been a director since November 2000, and is our lead independent director. Mr. Rogel was Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Weyerhaeuser Company, an integrated forest products company, from December 1997 through December 31, 2007, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Weyerhaeuser Company from January 1 through April 2008 and Chairman until his retirement on April 15, 2009. Mr. Rogel serves as a director of Kroger Company and is non-executive Chairman of the Board of EnergySolutions, Inc. Mr. Rogel brings to the Board business and strategic leadership experience as a result of his years of service in top executive positions, as well as his familiarity with rail operations from a customer perspective and international business background.

Jose H. Villarreal has been a director since January 2009. Mr. Villarreal was a partner with Akin, Gump, a law firm, from 1994 through 2008 and has been a non-employee advisor since 2008. Prior thereto, Mr. Villarreal served as assistant attorney general in the Public Finance Division of the Texas attorney general s office. Mr. Villarreal also has served in senior roles in numerous presidential campaigns. Mr. Villarreal was a director of Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., from 1998 to 2006 and has served as a director of First Solar, Inc. since 2007 and PMI Group, Inc. since 2005. Mr. Villarreal served as United States Commissioner General to the Shanghai 2010 World Expo. Mr. Villarreal brings to the Board legal, regulatory and compliance expertise in addition to government affairs experience from his significant state and federal public service and involvement in presidential campaigns.

James R. Young has been a director since March 2005 and our President and Chief Executive Officer since December 31, 2005. Mr. Young was elected to the position of Chairman effective February 1, 2007. Mr. Young was Executive Vice President-Finance of the Company and Chief Financial Officer of the Railroad, the principal operating subsidiary of the Company, from December 1999 until February 1, 2004 and President and Chief Operating Officer of the Railroad from February 2004 until December 31, 2005. Mr. Young brings to the Board his extensive experience in many operational and financial positions with the Railroad, including his tenure as CEO of the Company and the Railroad since 2005.

Director Compensation in Fiscal Year 2010

Non-Management Directors Fees

In February 2010, the Board, acting upon the recommendation of the Corporate Governance Committee and Nominating Committee, increased the annual retainer for non-management directors from \$220,000 to \$250,000. The Committee based its recommendation on data and information regarding compensation arrangements for directors of comparable companies provided to the Board and the Committee by FWC. Following this increase, directors were required to invest \$130,000 of the annual retainer in their Stock Unit Accounts and may, at their election, invest additional amounts in their Stock Unit Accounts. In February 2010, the Board, acting upon the recommendation of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, also approved an additional annual retainer of \$25,000 for the lead independent director. Retainers for Committee Chairs and members of the Audit Committee were not changed in 2010. Chairs of Board Committees receive additional annual retainers of \$15,000 each, and members of the Audit Committee receive additional annual retainers of \$10,000 each. Directors who are employees do not receive retainers.

Table of Contents

Stock Unit Grant and Deferred Compensation Plan for the Board of Directors

Under our Stock Unit Grant and Deferred Compensation Plan for non-management directors, a director may, by December 31 of any year, elect to defer all or a portion of any compensation (in addition to the amount required to be invested in their Stock Unit Account) for service as a director in the ensuing year or years, excluding reimbursement for expenses. Such deferred amounts may be invested, at the option of the director, in (i) a Fixed Rate Fund administered by us, (ii) a Stock Unit Account administered by us, or (iii) various notional accounts administered by The Vanguard Group. These accounts are unfunded, unsecured obligations of the Company. The Company Fixed Rate Fund bears interest equal to 120% of the applicable federal long-term rate compounded annually. The Stock Unit Account fluctuates in value based on changes in the price of our common stock, and equivalents to cash dividends paid on the common stock are deemed to be reinvested in the Stock Unit Account. The Vanguard Accounts experience earnings and value fluctuations as determined by Vanguard s investment experiences. Payment of such deferred amounts begins, for amounts in the Stock Unit Account, Fixed Rate Fund or Vanguard Accounts, in January of the year following separation from service as a director. Deferred amounts may be paid, at the election of the director, in either a lump-sum or in up to 15 equal annual installments.

2000 Directors Stock Plan

Under the 2000 Directors Stock Plan (the 2000 Plan) adopted by the shareholders on April 21, 2000, the Company may grant options to purchase shares of our common stock to non-management directors. Upon recommendation of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee in September 2007, the Board eliminated the annual grant of options for 2008 and future years. No options were awarded to non-management directors in 2010.

The 2000 Plan also provides that each non-management director, upon election to the Board of Directors, will receive a grant of 2,000 restricted shares of our common stock or restricted share units (adjusted to reflect the Company s two-for-one stock split on May 28, 2008), such units to represent the right to receive our common stock in the future. The restricted shares or share units vest on the date a director ceases to be a director by reason of death, disability or retirement, as defined in the 2000 Plan. During the restricted period, the director has the right to vote such shares and receive dividends or dividend equivalents on such shares or units, but may not transfer or encumber such shares or units and will forfeit such shares or units upon ceasing to be a director for any reason other than death, disability or retirement.

Frozen Pension Plan Covering Certain Directors

In January 1996, the Board terminated, with respect to newly elected directors subsequent to that date, a pension plan that was maintained for directors. Each non-management director elected to the Board prior to January 1996 participates in the pension plan, which provides an annual pension benefit of \$36,000 upon retirement from the Board of Directors with at least five years of service and attainment of age 65. Mrs. Hope is the only current director eligible to receive pension benefits upon retirement.

20

Non-Management Director Compensation in Fiscal Year 2010

The following table provides a summary of compensation of our non-management directors for 2010.

	Fees Earned	Stock		All Other	
	or Paid in	Awards	Option	Compensation	
Name	Cash	(a)	Awards	(b)	Total
Andrew H. Card, Jr.	\$ 257,500	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 925	\$ 258,425
Erroll B. Davis, Jr.	257,500	0	0	925	258,425
Thomas J. Donohue	252,500	0	0	925	253,425
Archie W. Dunham	252,500	0	0	925	253,425
Judith Richards Hope	272,500	0	0	15,351(c)	287,851
Charles C. Krulak	257,500	0	0	925	258,425
Michael R. McCarthy	257,500	0	0	925	258,425
Michael W. McConnell	267,500	0	0	925	268,425
Thomas F. McLarty III	247,500	0	0	925	248,425
Steven R. Rogel	285,417	0	0	925	286,342
Jose H. Villarreal	247,500	0	0	925	248,425

(a) The following table provides the outstanding equity awards at fiscal year-end for all current non-management directors. The Number of Shares in the Vesting Upon Termination column represents the shares granted to each director upon election to the Board and required to be held until his or her service as a member of the Board ends.

Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options	Number of Shares Vesting Upon Termination	Number of Units in Deferred Stock Unit Account
Andrew H. Card Jr.	3,700	2,000	6,525
Erroll B. Davis Jr.	14,000	2,000	9,444
Thomas Donohue	31,800	3,570	21,978
Archie W. Dunham	31,800	2,000	14,949
Judith Richards Hope	31,800	3,570	20,746
Charles C. Krulak	7,900	2,000	7,136
Michael R. McCarthy	0	2,000	8,289
Michael W. McConnell	19,500	2,000	19,213
Thomas F. McLarty III	3,700	2,000	6,255
Steven R. Rogel	31,800	2,000	14,526
Jose H. Villarreal	0	2,000	3,572

- (b) The \$925 represents the amount paid in 2010 for each non-management director (including Mrs. Hope) for excess liability insurance premiums.
- (c) Directors elected to the Board prior to April 21, 2000 are eligible to participate in a contributory health care plan that we sponsored. Medical and dental benefits are paid only after payment of benefits under any other group plan in which a director participates. The amount paid in 2010 for Mrs. Hope s participation in the health care plan was \$15,626 reduced by an annual medical premium payment of \$1,200 (deducted from her annual retainer). Medical coverage for directors elected after April 21, 2000 was terminated upon adoption of the 2000 Directors Stock Plan by the shareholders on April 21, 2000.

21

PROPOSAL NUMBER 2

Ratification of Appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP

as Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm for the Year Ending December 31, 2011

The Audit Committee has appointed Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit the books and accounts of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries for the year 2011 and submits this selection for ratification by a vote of shareholders as a matter of good corporate governance. In the event that the Audit Committee s selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP does not receive an affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, the Audit Committee will review its future selection of an independent registered public accounting firm.

The Company expects that a representative of Deloitte & Touche LLP will be present at the Annual Meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement if such representative desires to do so and will be available to respond to appropriate questions by shareholders.

Vote Required for Approval

Ratification of the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2011 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on this proposal at the Annual Meeting.

The Board recommends a vote FOR ratification of the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2011.

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm s Fees and Services

Aggregate fees billed to the Company for services rendered by our independent registered public accounting firm for each of the past two years are set forth below:

	Year Ended	Year Ended December 31,		
	2010	2009		
Audit Fees	\$ 2,474,045	\$ 2,558,700		
Audit-Related Fees	615,464	760,434		
Tax Fees	97,600	65,676		
All Other Fees	0	0		
Total	\$ 3,187,109	\$ 3,384,810		

Audit Fees. Audit services include the integrated audit of financial statements and internal control, quarterly reviews, comfort letters provided in conjunction with the issuance of debt, and agreed-upon procedures performed on the Annual Report R-1 filed by Union Pacific Railroad Company with the Surface Transportation Board.

Audit-Related Fees. Audit-related services include consultation on accounting standards and transactions, audits of employee benefit plans, audits of subsidiary companies, and pre-implementation internal control reviews related to new financial systems.

Tax Fees. Tax fees include work performed primarily for international tax compliance.

All Other Fees. No other services were provided to the Company by Deloitte & Touche LLP during the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009.

Audit Committee Report

The Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the Company s audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2010. The Committee has discussed with the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, Deloitte & Touche LLP, the matters required to be discussed with the Audit Committee under applicable Public Company

22

Table of Contents

Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB) standards and SEC Rule 2-07 of Regulation S-X. The Committee also has received the written disclosure and correspondence from Deloitte & Touche LLP required by applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding Deloitte & Touche LLP communications with the Committee concerning independence and has discussed their independence with them. Based on the foregoing reviews and discussions, the Committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements referred to above be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, for filing with the SEC.

The Audit Committee

Judith Richards Hope, Chair

Andrew H. Card, Jr.

General Charles C. Krulak, USMC (Ret.)

Michael R. McCarthy

Michael W. McConnell

PROPOSAL NUMBER 3

Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation

The Board of Directors is asking shareholders to approve an advisory resolution on the Company s executive compensation as reported in this Proxy Statement. Our executive compensation programs are designed to support the Company s long-term success. As described below in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement, the Compensation and Benefits Committee has structured the Company s executive compensation programs to achieve key Company goals and objectives. We believe our compensation philosophy allows us to link pay to performance and reward behavior that produces consistent, long-term performance and effective risk management.

Our compensation programs are designed to: (i) tie a significant portion of the executive s compensation to annual and long-term corporate performance by integrating the Company s critical business objectives (safety, service, and financial performance) with our compensation, (ii) link a substantial portion of executive compensation to both short-term and long-term financial performance in order to align the interests of management with those of our shareholders, and (iii) reflect the competitive marketplace for similar positions at other comparable peer group companies.

In 2010, the Company achieved all-time record level performance in the areas of safety, service and financial performance. Highlights of the Company s performance include:

A 48% increase in total shareholder return, exceeding both the S&P 500 by 33 points and the railroads from our Peer Group (as defined below) by 21 points;

Continued record achievements in employee safety for the third straight year;

Customer satisfaction ratings at record high levels for the fourth consecutive year, resulting from continued excellent service;

Operating efficiency, as measured by operating ratio, improving to a record low in recent history for the U.S. rail industry; and

Net income and free cash flow, after dividends, reaching all-time industry records, and return on invested capital achieving a Company best.

The Board urges shareholders to read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, beginning on page of this Proxy Statement, which describes in more detail how our executive compensation policies and procedures operate and are designed to align with our Company goals and objectives, as well as the Summary Compensation Table and related compensation tables and narrative, appearing on pages through , which provide detailed information on the compensation of our Named Executive Officers. The Compensation and Benefits Committee and the

23

Table of Contents

Board of Directors believe that the policies and procedures articulated in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis create effective incentives for achieving Company goals, including returns to shareholders, and that the compensation of our Named Executive Officers reported in this Proxy Statement has supported and directly contributed to the Company s performance and success.

In accordance with recently adopted Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), and as a matter of good corporate governance, the Board is asking shareholders to approve the following advisory resolution at the Annual Meeting:

RESOLVED, that the shareholders of Union Pacific Corporation (the Company) approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company s Named Executive Officers disclosed in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the Summary Compensation Table and the related compensation tables and narrative in the Proxy Statement for the Company s 2011 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

This advisory resolution, commonly referred to as a say on pay resolution, is non-binding on the Board of Directors. Although non-binding, the Board and the Compensation and Benefits Committee will review and consider the voting results when evaluating the Company s executive compensation programs.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR the approval of the advisory resolution on executive compensation.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 4

Advisory Vote on the Frequency of Future Advisory Votes on Executive Compensation

Pursuant to recently adopted Section 14A of the Exchange Act, the Board of Directors is asking shareholders to vote on whether future advisory votes on executive compensation of the nature reflected in Proposal Number 3 above should occur every year, every two years, or every three years.

After careful consideration, the Board of Directors has determined that holding an advisory vote on executive compensation every year is the most appropriate policy for the Company at this time, and recommends that shareholders vote for future advisory votes on executive compensation to occur every year. While the Company s executive compensation programs are designed to promote a long-term connection between pay and performance, the Board recognizes that executive compensation disclosures are made annually. Given that the say on pay advisory vote provisions are new, holding an annual advisory vote on executive compensation provides the Company with more direct and immediate feedback on its compensation disclosures. However, shareholders should note that because the advisory vote on executive compensation occurs well after the beginning of the compensation year, and because the different elements of the Company s executive compensation programs are designed to operate in an integrated manner and to complement one another, in many cases it may not be appropriate or feasible to change the executive compensation programs in consideration of any one year s advisory vote on executive compensation by the time of the following year s Annual Meeting. An annual advisory vote on executive compensation also is consistent with the Company s practice of having all directors elected annually and annually providing shareholders the opportunity to ratify the Audit Committee s selection of independent auditors.

The Board of Directors understands that some of the Company s shareholders may have different views as to what is an appropriate frequency for advisory votes on executive compensation, and the Board will carefully review the voting results on this proposal. Shareholders are not voting to approve or disapprove the Board s recommendation. Shareholders will be able to specify one of four choices for this proposal on the proxy card: one year, two years, three years, or abstain. This advisory vote on the frequency of future advisory votes on executive compensation is non-binding on the Board of Directors. Notwithstanding the Board s recommendation and the outcome of the shareholder vote, the Board may in the future decide to conduct advisory votes on a less frequent basis and may vary its practice based on factors such as discussions with shareholders and material changes to

Table of Contents

compensation programs. The Board will disclose its position on the frequency of future advisory votes on executive compensation as part of the Company's Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies, which can be found on our website.

The Board of Directors recommends shareholders vote to conduct future advisory votes on executive compensation every year.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5

Amendments to the Revised Articles of Incorporation

to Reduce Shareholder Voting Requirements

Related to the Following Actions:

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(a): Actions Adversely Affecting Preferred Stock

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(b): Removal of Directors

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(c): Changing the Authorized Amount of Capital Stock

The Board of Directors recommends that shareholders consider and vote in favor of the adoption of each of the three proposed amendments to the Revised Articles of Incorporation (the Articles) of the Company to reduce the shareholder voting requirements described below. The Board unanimously voted to approve these amendments and to recommend that shareholders approve them.

Currently, the Articles contain the following provisions with supermajority voting requirements that are higher than the minimum vote required under Utah law, which is where the Company is incorporated:

- (a) holders of at least 66 ²/3% of the shares of the outstanding Preferred Stock of the Company (the Preferred Stock) must approve certain actions adversely affecting the preferences, rights or powers of the Preferred Stock; and
- (b) holders of at least 66 ²/3% of the shares of capital stock of the Company then entitled to vote must approve (i) the removal of one or more directors or the entire Board without cause, and (ii) the amendment of the provisions of the Articles relating to removal of directors.

In addition, the Articles contain the following provision with a voting requirement that is higher than the minimum vote required under Utah law:

(c) holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the voting stock of the Company must approve any amendment to the Articles to change the authorized amount of any class of capital stock of the Company.

The proposed amendments would remove these requirements from the Articles, thereby eliminating all supermajority voting requirements from the Articles, and resulting in these voting standards being governed by Utah law and our By-laws. **Annex A** to this Proxy Statement shows the changes to the relevant sections of the Articles that would result from each of the proposed amendments if approved by shareholders, with deletions indicated by strikeouts and additions indicated by underlining.

The proposed amendments are the result of the Board s ongoing review of our corporate governance principles, including careful consideration of a shareholder proposal on this topic that received majority support at last year s Annual Meeting. The Board considered the fact that the existing supermajority voting requirements are intended to protect against actions that could significantly affect the Company and should require broad shareholder support. In particular, because there is no Preferred Stock currently outstanding, the existing supermajority voting requirements operate primarily to prevent the potential disruption from a shareholder seeking to disrupt the Board s

25

Table of Contents

oversight of the Company outside of the traditional annual meeting cycle. The voting requirement related to changing the authorized amount of any class of capital stock of the Company is intended to protect current shareholders from actions that could dilute their interest in the Company.

In proposing these amendments, the Board weighed the view that it is important to protect against self-interested action by shareholders that could arise in potential change-in-control situations with the voting results on last year s shareholder proposal. In particular, some shareholders and commentators argue that supermajority provisions should be eliminated because they could limit a board s accountability to shareholders or limit shareholder participation in corporate governance. The Board also recognizes that corporate governance standards have evolved, and that it is important to retain shareholder confidence by demonstrating accountability to shareholders. Accordingly, the Board has determined that it is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders to propose these amendments to the Company s Articles, which are discussed in more detail below.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(a): Actions Adversely Affecting Preferred Stock

Shareholders are requested in this Proposal Number 5(a) to approve the amendment of the Articles to eliminate Section 5(a) of Part I of Article Fourth from the Articles, thereby eliminating the requirement that holders of at least 66 ²/3% of the shares of the outstanding Preferred Stock of the Company approve (i) the creation of any other class or classes of stock of the Company prior in rank to the Preferred Stock, either as to dividends or upon liquidation, or increase the authorized number of shares of any such class of stock, and (ii) the amendment, alteration or repeal of any of the provisions of the Articles or any resolution or resolutions adopted by the Board of Directors providing for the issues of any series of Preferred Stock, so as to affect adversely the preferences, rights or powers of the Preferred Stock. If this amendment is approved, any of the foregoing actions will require (in addition to any applicable vote of any series of then outstanding Preferred Stock) the affirmative vote of not less than a majority of the votes cast by the holders of all the then outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote thereon, which is the default voting standard under Utah law.

Vote Required for Approval of Proposal Number 5(a)

Due to the fact there are no outstanding shares of Preferred Stock, the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast on the proposal (either in person or by proxy) is required to approve this Proposal Number 5(a) to amend the Articles.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(b): Removal of Directors

Shareholders are requested in this Proposal Number 5(b) to approve the amendment of the Articles to eliminate Article Fifth from the Articles, thereby eliminating the requirement that holders of at least 66 ²/3% of the shares of capital stock of the Company then entitled to vote approve (i) the removal of one or more directors or the entire Board without cause, and (ii) the amendment of the provisions of the Articles relating to removal of directors. If this amendment is approved, the removal of one or more directors or the entire Board without cause will require the affirmative vote of not less than a majority of the votes cast by the holders of all the then outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote thereon, which is the default voting standard under Utah law.

Vote Required for Approval of Proposal Number 5(b)

The affirmative vote of at least $66^2/3\%$ of the outstanding shares of common stock of the Company entitled to vote is required to approve this Proposal Number 5(b) to amend the Articles.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 5(c): Changing the Authorized Amount of Capital Stock

Shareholders are requested in this Proposal Number 5(c) to approve the amendment of the Articles to eliminate Section 1 of Part III of Article Fourth from the Articles, thereby eliminating the requirement that holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the voting stock of the Company

26

Table of Contents

approve any amendment to the Articles to increase or decrease the authorized amount of any class or classes of capital stock of the Company. If this amendment is approved, any amendment to the Articles to increase or decrease the authorized amount of any class or classes of capital stock of the Company will require the affirmative vote of not less than a majority of the votes cast by the holders of all the then outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote thereon, which is the default voting standard under Utah law.

Vote Required for Approval of Proposal Number 5(c)

The affirmative vote of the majority of the outstanding shares of the common stock of the Company entitled to vote is required to approve this Proposal Number 5(c) to amend the Articles.

If any of the foregoing proposals are approved by the shareholders, the amendments to the Articles that are approved will become effective upon filing of Articles of Amendment to the Company s Articles with the Utah Secretary of State.

The Board recommends a vote FOR approval of each of the proposals to amend the Revised Articles of Incorporation to reduce the shareholder voting requirements described above.

PROPOSAL NUMBER 6

Shareholder Proposal Regarding Independent Chairman

John Chevedden, 2215 Nelson Avenue, No. 205, Redondo Beach, CA 90278, the owner of 75 shares of the Company s common stock, has submitted the following proposal. **The Board of Directors recommends a vote AGAINST this proposal.**

6 Independent Board Chairman

RESOLVED: Shareholders request that our board of directors adopt a policy that, whenever possible, the chairman of our board of directors shall be an independent director (by the standard of the New York Stock Exchange), who has not previously served as an executive officer of our Company. This policy should be implemented so as not to violate any contractual obligations in effect when this resolution is adopted. The policy should also specify how to select a new independent chairman if a current chairman ceases to be independent between annual shareholder meetings.

To foster flexibility, this proposal gives the option of being phased in and implemented when our next CEO is chosen or sooner.

This proposal brings to shareholder attention another important issue of corporate governance. Shareholders will vote on a 2011 management proposal to eliminate all our supermajority voting standards as a result of our 83%-support for a 2010 shareholder proposal on the supermajority

topic.

The merit of this Independent Board Chairman proposal should also be considered in the context of the need for improvement in our company s 2010 reported corporate governance status:

The Corporate Library <u>www.thecorporatelibrary.com</u>, an independent research firm rated our company High Concern in Executive Pay with \$15 million for our CEO James Young. CEO pay was only 54% incentive based.

Bonus awards for each named executive officer were determined by discretion. Approximately 40% of target long-term incentives were in performance units that were earned based on return on invested capital over a three-year period.

Additionally, the \$4 million in pension increases and deferred pay for CEO James Young was more than his total annual pay and was twice as much as the combined salaries of our other named executive officers. Combined with annual grants of market-priced stock options and high levels of potential golden-parachutes, executive pay practices were not aligned with shareholder interest.

27

Table of Contents

Thomas Donohue attracted our highest negative votes and was a CEO allowed on our Executive Pay Committee. Mr. Donohue also served on our Nomination Committee. Steven Rogel attracted our second highest negative votes and was still allowed to be our Lead Director and hold two seats on our most important board committees. Judith Hope had our highest tenure of 22-years and was still allowed to chair our Audit committee. As tenure increases independence declines.

Erroll Davis was marked a Flagged (Problem) Director by The Corporate Library due to his General Motors directorship as GM went bankrupt. Yet Mr. Davis was still allowed to hold 2 seats on our most important board committees.

Our board was the only major corporate directorship for three of our directors. And these directors were assigned 5 of the 16 seats on our most important board committees. This could indicate a significant lack of current transferable director experience for these directors.

Please encourage our board to respond positively to this proposal to improve our corporate governance: Independent Board Chairman Yes on 6.

Recommendation of the Board of Directors

The Board of Directors opposes the proposal because it believes the Company is best served by the Board retaining the flexibility to determine the most effective leadership structure for the Company, based upon its evaluation of what is best for the Company and the shareholders at any point in time. Currently, the Board may provide that the positions of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer (CEO) should be held by different people when the Board determines that such action is in the best interest of the Company s shareholders. The proposal, however, deprives the Board of the flexibility to act in the shareholders best interests by organizing its functions and managing its operations in the manner it determines to be most productive and efficient.

The Board believes that effective independence and oversight currently are being maintained through the Board Leadership Structure detailed beginning on page [] of this Proxy Statement, and through the Company s sound Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies as set forth on pages [] through [] of this Proxy Statement and which also can be found on our website. The independence of the Board as a whole satisfies both Company and New York Stock Exchange guidelines and independence standards, as eleven of twelve current directors are outside independent directors, and the Audit, Compensation, and Governance Committees are all composed entirely of independent outside directors. Moreover, the Board routinely holds scheduled sessions of independent directors at each Board meeting, and each director may originate action items for the Board s agenda.

In addition, the Board s selection of a lead independent director demonstrates its continuing commitment to strong corporate governance and Board independence. As discussed in the Board Leadership Structure section and in the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies, the lead independent director (i) presides at meetings of the Board at which the Chairman and CEO is not present, including executive sessions of the independent directors; (ii) approves the flow of information sent to the Board, and approves the agenda, schedule and what materials are sent for Board meetings; (iii) serves as the liaison between the independent directors and the Chairman and CEO; and (iv) is available for consultation and communication with major shareholders as appropriate. The lead independent director also has the authority to call executive sessions of the independent directors. Thus, it is unnecessary to permanently separate the Chairman and CEO positions.

In view of the strong independent oversight of management by the Board and the Company s sound governance practices, the Board believes the standard that would be imposed under the proposal is not productive.

The Board of Directors respectfully requests that shareholders vote AGAINST Proposal 6.

28

Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management

The following table sets forth the number and percentage of shares of common stock beneficially owned as of February 28, 2011 (unless otherwise noted), by (i) each person known to the Company to beneficially own more than 5% of the Company s common stock, (ii) each Named Executive Officer (as defined in the CD&A section of this Proxy Statement under Executive Compensation), (iii) each director or director nominee and (iv) all current directors and executive officers (as designated in the Company s 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K) as a group. The table also sets forth ownership information concerning stock units, the value of which is measured by the price of the common stock. Stock units do not confer voting rights and are not considered beneficially owned shares under SEC rules.

Name	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned (a)	Stock Units (b)	Percent of Shares Outstanding
Andrew H. Card, Jr.	10,200	6,525	*
Erroll B. Davis, Jr.	16,221	9,444	*
Thomas J. Donohue	41,217	21,978	*
Archie W. Dunham	34,156	14,949	*
J. Michael Hemmer	142,857(c)	77,410	*
Judith Richards Hope	39,570(c)	20,746	*
Robert M. Knight, Jr.	425,004	100,483	*
John J. Koraleski	544,349(c)	92,373	*
Charles C. Krulak	10,055	7,136	*
Michael R. McCarthy	2,086	8,289	*
Michael W. McConnell	21,500	19,213	*
Thomas F. McLarty III	5,700	6,255	*
Steven R. Rogel	33,800	14,526	*
Barbara W. Schaefer	124,649	37,149	*
Jose H. Villarreal	2,074	3,572	*
James R. Young	2,311,125	349,308	*
Capital Research Global Investors (d)	47,437,635	0	9.60%
BlackRock, Inc. (e)	27,001,621	0	5.48%
All current directors and executive officers as a group			
(18 people)	3,998,727	835,689	*

^{*} Indicates ownership of less than 1%.

- (a) Includes the maximum number of shares of common stock that may be acquired within 60 days of February 28, 2011 upon the exercise of stock options as follows: Mr. Card 3,700; Mr. Davis 14,000; Mr. Donohue 31,800; Mr. Dunham 31,800; Mr. Hemmer 67,889; Mrs. Hope 31,800; Mr. Knight 206,492; Mr. Koraleski 113,754; General Krulak 7,900; Mr. McConnell 19,500; Mr. McLarty 3,700; Mr. Rogel 31,800; Ms. Schaefer 46,808; Mr. Young 1,792,298; and all current directors and executive officers as a group 2,552,331. Also included in the number of shares owned by Messrs. Hemmer, Knight, Koraleski and Young are 32,602; 56,777; 76,984 and 241,234 deferred stock units, respectively, representing deferred stock option exercise gains and vested retention stock units that they will acquire as shares of common stock at termination of employment or a future designated date.
- (b) Consists of stock units payable in cash to non-management directors after retirement and held in their Stock Unit Accounts. For a discussion of the Stock Unit Grant and Deferred Compensation Plan for non-management directors, see page . These amounts for the Named Executive

29

Table of Contents

Officers consist of 77,410; 100,483; 92,373, 349,308 and 37,149 unvested stock units owned by Messrs. Hemmer, Knight, Koraleski, Young and Ms. Schaefer and awarded under Company stock plans. Stock units do not confer voting rights and are not considered beneficially owned shares of common stock under SEC rules.

- (c) In addition, Mrs. Hope is the trustee of a children s trust that owns 600 shares of common stock, Mr. Hemmer is the custodian for the Adam Hemmer UTMA that holds 6 shares of common stock, and Mr. Koraleski is the custodian for the Mary Cate Koraleski UTMA that holds 276 shares of common stock. Mrs. Hope, Mr. Hemmer and Mr. Koraleski all disclaim beneficial ownership in these shares.
- (d) Based solely upon information contained in Schedule 13G/A filed on February 10, 2011, reporting that, as of December 31, 2010 this holder held sole and shared voting power over 47,437,635 and 0 of these shares, respectively, and sole and shared dispositive power over 47,437,635 and 0 of these shares, respectively. The address of Capital Research Global Investors is 333 South Hope Street, Los Angeles, CA 90071.
- (e) Based solely upon information contained in Schedule 13G/A filed on February 9, 2011, reporting that, as of December 31, 2010 this holder held sole and shared voting power over 27,001,621 and 0 of these shares, respectively, and sole and shared dispositive power over 27,001,621 and 0 of these shares, respectively. The address of BlackRock, Inc. is 40 East 52nd Street, New York, NY 10022.

Stock Ownership Requirements for Executives

The Company s Compensation and Benefits Committee believes that stock ownership will better align the interests of our executives, including the Named Executive Officers, with those of our shareholders by enhancing the focus of executives on the long-term success of the Company. We require our executives to achieve and maintain a minimum amount of stock ownership acquired primarily through the exercise of options and the receipt of retention stock or retention stock units under our equity compensation programs. Our Stock Ownership Guidelines require the CEO to hold seven times annual salary and the other Named Executive Officers to hold four times annual salary in stock or stock units. Until the required ownership target is achieved, executives must retain all of the shares of stock they receive from our plans, net of the shares of stock required, if any, to cover tax expense and the cost of exercising options. We do not include the following types of equity interests when calculating stock ownership under these guidelines: (i) unexercised stock options, (ii) unvested retention shares or units, and (iii) any investment in the Company stock fund under the Thrift Plan, the Supplemental Thrift Plan and the Executive Incentive Deferral Plan. As of December 31, 2010, all of the Named Executive Officers met their stock ownership targets, and, in fact, Mr. Young, our Chairman and CEO, owns forty-two times his salary.

Trading in Derivatives of our Common Stock

Executive officers (including the Named Executive Officers) subject to Section 16 reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Exchange Act) are generally prohibited from, and the Compensation and Benefits Committee discourages, (i) buying, selling or writing puts, calls or options related to our common stock and (ii) executing straddles, equity swaps and similar derivative arrangements linked to our common stock. However, the Compensation and Benefits Committee will review any such proposed transaction that does not otherwise violate Company policies or applicable laws and regulations, and the Compensation and Benefits Committee may approve the transaction if there is a compelling reason underlying the proposal. Additionally, the Compensation and Benefits Committee may, in its sole discretion, reject these transactions or arrangements or require modifications prior to approval.

Table of Contents 59

30

Table of Contents

Sales of our Common Stock by Executive Officers under Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans

Executive officers (including the Named Executive Officers) who meet their applicable ownership target as described above may sell shares of our common stock subject to the following restrictions:

Executive officers may only sell shares of our common stock that exceed their ownership target (Eligible Shares).

Eligible Shares may be sold only pursuant to a written trading plan designed to comply with SEC Rule 10b5-1, that:

was adopted when a quarterly trading blackout was not in effect and when such executive officer was not in possession of material nonpublic information regarding the Company,

has been reviewed and approved by the General Counsel s office,

has been disclosed to the public in a manner determined by the General Counsel s office (public disclosure may not be required for certain executives who are not executive officers), and

has been in effect for at least 20 trading days from the date of disclosure of the trading plan to the public or approval by the General Counsel s office for trading plans not announced.

The total sales by an executive officer of Eligible Shares during any calendar year may not exceed 50% of the total shares of our common stock beneficially owned by such executive officer using the immediately preceding February 1st measurement date.

For purposes of this policy, the number of shares beneficially owned by an executive officer includes shares and units deferred by the executive officer and excludes any shares the executive officer has disclaimed for Section 16 reporting purposes. All of the reporting obligations of the executive officer under Section 16 of the Exchange Act apply to sales made pursuant to a 10b5-1 trading plan.

31

Executive Compensation

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Company Performance for 2010

We achieved all-time record performance in 2010 by continuing our value-added efforts to: (i) operate a safe railroad, (ii) improve customer service and operations, and (iii) implement productivity initiatives to improve efficiency, increase revenues and reduce costs.

Safety We continued to employ our multi-faceted strategy, including the Company's system-wide focus on a Total Safety Culture, to improve safety performance. We set records in our employee safety metrics and surpassed our previous milestone in 2009 as our employee injury reportable incident rate declined to its lowest level ever. Our continued focus on derailment prevention resulted in another strong performance, as the severity of these incidents declined, resulting in a 12% reduction in associated costs year over year. During 2010, we maintained our public safety efforts and grade crossing initiatives as both highway and rail traffic increased with economic improvement.

Service and Operations We ran an increasingly efficient and fluid railroad network, effectively handling a 13% increase in carloads compared to 2009. We achieved our second best average train speed ever (as reported to the Association of American Railroads), slightly below the 2009 record when network volume was lower. Our productivity initiatives and improved efficiency allowed us to leverage our assets as volumes returned to our network. In 2010, customer satisfaction continued its improvement trend, surpassing the record established in 2009, indicating that our ongoing efforts to improve operations again translated into better customer service.

32

Financial Performance We generated record operating income of \$5.0 billion, a 47% increase over 2009, reflecting a 13% increase in volume, core pricing gains, and improved productivity. We leveraged additional traffic volumes during 2010 by efficiently using our assets and minimizing operating cost increases. These achievements translated into an all-time best operating ratio for 2010, outpacing our previous record set in 2009. Net income of \$2.8 billion also surpassed our previous milestone set in 2008, resulting in earnings of \$5.53 per diluted share for 2010. We generated record free cash flow of \$1.4 billion (after dividends of \$602 million) on the strength of \$4.5 billion cash from operations. We also continued to focus on improving the reinvestability of our business through core price increases in 2010. Since 2004, we have repriced approximately 88% of our business. Additionally, we generated a record annual return on invested capital (ROIC) of 10.8%, a 0.6 point improvement from our previous record set in 2008. Our shareholders benefited from a record setting 2010. The Company s strong financial performance enabled us to increase declared dividends by 41% and repurchase nearly \$1.25 billion of our common stock. In addition, our stock price reached a new high in 2010, increasing 45% for the year and outpacing the S&P 500 by more than 30 points.

Relative Peer Group Performance We benchmark our financial performance as measured by growth in total revenue, operating income, and diluted EPS (from continuing operations), against the results of the Peer Group (as described below). In addition, we compare our ROIC and total shareholder return with those of the Peer Group. For 2010, we ranked above the 90th percentile of the Peer Group based on an overall composite percentile rank of these five measures.

Compensation Philosophy and Strategy

Our compensation programs for our Chairman, President and CEO, James R. Young, our CFO and Executive Vice President-Finance, Robert M. Knight, Jr., and the next three most highly compensated executive officers, John J. Koraleski, Executive Vice President-Marketing and Sales, J. Michael Hemmer, Senior Vice President-Law and General Counsel, and Barbara W. Schaefer, Senior Vice President-Human Resources and Secretary (collectively, the Named Executive Officers), are guided by the following principles:

- Free cash flow is not considered a financial measure under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) by SEC Regulation G and Item 10 of Regulation S-K. For a reconciliation to GAAP, please see Item 7 of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.
- ² ROIC is not considered a financial measure under GAAP by SEC Regulation G and Item 10 of SEC Regulation S-K. For a reconciliation to GAAP, please see Item 7 of the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.

33

Pay for Performance A significant portion of the executive s opportunity for compensation is tied to annual and long-term Company performance. Integration of the Company s critical business objectives (safety, service, and financial performance) with our compensation programs allows our pay structure to reflect individual performance and management effectiveness, along with other qualitative factors, which contribute to the Company s performance.

Alignment with Shareholder Interests By providing equity incentives, we link a substantial portion of executive compensation to both short-term and long-term financial performance that benefits our shareholders and aligns the interests of management with those of our shareholders.

Competitive Compensation We design compensation levels to reflect the competitive marketplace for similar positions at other comparable peer group companies in order to attract and retain key executives critical to our long-term success.

We believe this compensation philosophy allows us to reward behavior that produces consistent, long-term performance accompanied with appropriate risk management.

Compensation Best Practices

Our compensation programs, decisions, and practices detailed in this Proxy Statement reinforce our compensation philosophy and encourage behavior and performance that is in the long-term best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

Emphasis on Performance-Based Variable Compensation. The Compensation and Benefits Committee (Committee) continues to award the majority of Total Direct Compensation (as defined below) to the Named Executive Officers in the form of performance-based variable compensation. The Company targets salaries below the median of our Peer Group (as defined below). The Company s discretionary bonus program is linked to both Company and individual performance and, in fact, the Company reduced bonuses, on average 20%, for 2009 based on weak economic conditions and an uncertain business outlook.

Compensation Tied to Long-Term Performance. A significant portion of our long-term incentives are in the form of stock options and performance-based stock units. Stock options have no value to the executive unless the stock price appreciates above the exercise price. Performance-based stock units are subject to risk of forfeiture if predetermined, multi-year objectives are not achieved.

Independent Consultant and Peer Group Analysis. The Committee utilizes the services of an independent compensation consultant who analyzes our Peer Group (as defined below) for compensation comparison purposes. The consultant assists the Committee in its deliberations and provides input at every meeting of the Committee.

No Repricing or Back-dating of Options. Our stock incentive plan prohibits repricing of outstanding stock options without the approval of shareholders, and we have never back-dated stock options.

Compensation Recoupment Policy. Our policy authorizes the Board to make retroactive adjustments to any cash or equity-based incentive compensation paid to the Named Executive Officers and certain other executives where the payment was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial results that were subsequently revised in connection with a restatement of our financial statements.

Minimal Perquisites. We only provide tax and financial counseling services and personal excess liability coverage for certain key executives. Pursuant to the Company s security policy, the CEO is required to use Company aircraft for all air travel, whether personal or business, and is

34

Table of Contents

charged accordingly for personal travel. In the occasional event that one of the other Named Executive Officers use the Company aircraft for personal use, income is imputed for personal travel without tax gross-ups.

Executive Stock Ownership Guidelines. Our CEO must own Company stock having a value equal to at least seven times his or her annual salary and each of the other Named Executive Officers must own four times his or her annual salary. As of December 31, 2010, all of the Named Executive Officers held amounts of Company stock significantly in excess of their ownership targets.

Policy Prohibiting Trading in Derivatives of Company Stock. We prohibit executive officers from buying, selling or writing puts, calls or options related to Company stock and from executing derivative arrangements linked to Company stock.

No Employment Agreements. We do not have employment agreements with any of our executives, including our Named Executive Officers.

Limited Post-Termination Benefits. Our change-in-control plan only provides a severance payment and accelerated vesting of equity awards if a covered executive is terminated following a change-in-control (i.e., double trigger). The Company limited the benefits under this plan to 2.99 times salary plus bonus for any eligible executive after September 25, 2003. Additionally, there is no excise tax gross-up payment for executives that became eligible under the plan after November 17, 2010.

No Tax Gross-Up Payments. We do not provide tax gross-up payments with respect to any perquisites.

Compensation Overview

The Committee reviews and approves the compensation of all of the Named Executive Officers. Our CEO provides the Committee with his evaluation of the performance of our Named Executive Officers (excluding himself) and his recommendations for their compensation. The Committee also receives information and recommendations from a compensation consultant on matters related to the Named Executive Officers (including the CEO) and other executive compensation. For more information on the operation of the Committee, including information on its compensation consultant, see the Compensation and Benefits Committee section on pages and of this Proxy Statement.

The Committee reviews Total Direct Compensation for each of the Named Executive Officers on an annual basis prior to the first Board meeting of the year and may also reassess Total Direct Compensation during the year in connection with a promotion or significant change in responsibilities. Total Direct Compensation consists of (i) cash compensation (Total Cash Compensation) comprised of base salary and annual cash bonus, if any is paid, and (ii) stock-based compensation under our long-term incentive compensation programs. Each component is described more fully below. The Committee also periodically reviews other elements of compensation, including deferred compensation, perquisites, benefits, including retirement, and change-in-control severance payments. Collectively, these programs are designed to motivate our executives to achieve consistent, superior performance.

Competitive Market Review

The Committee benchmarks salary, Total Cash Compensation and Total Direct Compensation for the Named Executive Officers against competitive market information. To assess competitive market information, the Committee looks primarily to proxy statement data among a group of peer companies listed below (the Peer Group). The proxy information reviewed by the Committee consists of comparable data for the respective CEO and CFO positions and then the next three highest paid individuals at each Peer Group company.

The Committee generally seeks to establish base salaries below the median of the Peer Group, reflecting the Committee s philosophy that a greater proportion of the cash component of our executives compensation should not be guaranteed. The Committee generally targets a range between the median and seventy-fifth percentile of the Peer Group for Total Cash Compensation and Total Direct Compensation and generally determines compensation within that range based upon relative individual performance. Total Direct Compensation and Total Cash Compensation may be greater or less than targeted percentiles, depending upon whether and to what degree the Company achieves its business objectives (as described below). Other factors may include the individual performance of each Named Executive Officer and his or her position relative to the Company s current internal pay structure or changes in personnel or compensation at the Peer Group companies. In addition, the Committee particularly focuses on the competitive pay for railroad executives within the Peer Group and the performance of other comparable railroads. In comparing our executive positions with comparable positions at companies within the Peer Group, the Committee and its compensation consultant, FWC, review and consider any adjustments that may be required to account for significant differences in tenure or functional responsibilities.

For salary adjustments and long-term incentive compensation awarded by the Committee in February 2010, our Peer Group consisted of the following 17 companies:

3M Alcoa Burlington Northern Santa Fe
CSX Deere & Co Du Pont (El) De Nemours

FedExGeneral DynamicsHalliburtonHoneywell InternationalMedtronicNorfolk SouthernNorthrop GrummanRaytheonSouthern Co.

Time Warner Cable UPS

In September 2010, the Committee and its consultant conducted a review of the Peer Group. The Committee s consultant recommended a reconsideration of the Peer Group for three reasons. First, Berkshire Hathaway acquired Burlington Northern Santa Fe (BNSF), making it a wholly-owned subsidiary, which essentially eliminated the ability to obtain comparison data. In response to the BNSF acquisition, the Canadian National and Canadian Pacific railroads were recommended for inclusion in the Peer Group. Second, the Committee had not conducted a review of the Peer Group since 2008 and, consistent with best practice, a review of the Peer Group should be conducted periodically to ensure that the group continues to be appropriate for benchmarking purposes. Lastly, certain non-industry Peer Group companies were reconsidered to confirm they were size appropriate for competitive compensation purposes. Based on this review, the Committee selected a new Peer Group consisting of the following 18 companies:

3M Altria Group Canadian National Canadian Pacific CSX Deere & Co
Du Pont (El) De Nemours Exelon FedEx

General Dynamics Halliburton Honeywell International

MedtronicNorfolk SouthernRaytheonSouthern Co.Time Warner CableUPS

36

In addition to the consultant s recommendations, the Committee selected this new Peer Group after surveying U.S. based public companies in the same Global Industry Classification System (GICS) Industry Group with comparable revenues and market capitalization and U.S.-based public companies with comparable (i) revenues, (ii) net income, (iii) total assets, (iv) market capitalization and (v) employees, while excluding pharmaceuticals, high-tech, insurance and financial services companies. These measures are summarized below.

	Peer (Peer Group (1)		Union Pacific		
		75 th	Company	Percentile		
	Median	Percentile	Data	Rank		
Net Revenue	\$ 18,622	\$ 30,294	\$ 16,965	31st		
Net Income	\$ 2,046	\$ 2,930	\$ 2,780	73 rd		
Total Assets	\$ 31,351	\$ 39,837	\$ 43,088	82 nd		
Market Capitalization	\$ 31,210	\$ 41,059	\$ 45,695	83 rd		
Employees	49,000	75,034	43,531	42 nd		

(1) Dollars in millions. Based on information available as of December 31, 2010.

This new Peer Group was considered by the Committee as part of its review process for determining Total Cash Compensation and Total Direct Compensation for 2010. Thus, the Committee reviewed the data from the new Peer Group in February 2011 when determining the following: (i) annual bonus awards for 2010 performance, and (ii) long-term incentive awards granted in February 2011.

All 2010 salary increases and long-term incentive awards granted in February 2010 reflected in the tables that follow are discussed in relation to the new Peer Group.

Management s Role in the Compensation Process

Management s role in the compensation process is twofold. First, at the beginning of the year, management conducts its annual planning process to recommend business objectives to the Committee and the Board (focusing on safety, service, and financial performance) for the annual cash bonus and performance criteria for the long-term incentive compensation program for the upcoming performance year. Second, at the end of the year, the CEO makes recommendations to the Committee regarding the Total Direct Compensation of the other Named Executive Officers based upon a review of Company performance and the performance of each Named Executive Officer for the year.

Management s planning process for developing the Company s annual operating plan encompasses all departments and includes the consideration of many quantitative and qualitative factors, including the Company s financial results and Railroad operations during the prior year; safety, business and leadership initiatives; customer service; strategic initiatives; economic indicators; forecasted demand and volume; planned capital expenditures; competitive market conditions; and general business forecasts. An integral part of this process is the establishment of departmental goals and objectives and individual goals and objectives for the Named Executive Officers and other executives that together provide the framework to meet the business objectives.

At the beginning of each year, management presents the proposed operating plan to the Board. Based on the Board s approval of the Company s operating plan, the CEO and Senior Vice President-Human Resources (SVP-HR) propose to the Committee business objectives for the annual

bonus plan and performance criteria and targets for the performance stock units for the upcoming year. The CEO also reviews any recommendations that the SVP-HR (with any input from the Committee s compensation consultant) may make regarding the compensation mix, award types, vesting requirements, targeted percentiles, and any other features of the Company s compensation arrangements applicable to the other Named Executive Officers. The Committee reviews these compensation proposals and makes a recommendation to the Board of Directors for approval.

Table of Contents

Periodically during the year, the CEO reviews year-to-date performance with each of the other Named Executive Officers.

At the end of the performance year, the CEO reviews the performance of the other Named Executive Officers and competitive data on Total Direct Compensation prepared by the SVP-HR (based upon data supplied by the Committee s compensation consultant) prior to making recommendations to the Committee. Management, including the CEO and SVP-HR, reviews the Company s and individual performance, and the CEO proposes to the Committee amounts for base salary, annual bonuses, and long-term incentives for each of the Named Executive Officers, other than himself. That determination is reserved for the Committee taking into account the advice of its consultant. The Committee s compensation consultant presents to the Committee competitive analyses regarding the Total Direct Compensation with respect to the CEO, which the compensation consultant performs without any participation of, input from or prior review by the CEO. The Committee reviews the relevant compensation analyses and, together with the other independent directors, evaluates the CEO s performance and determines the appropriate level of Total Direct Compensation based upon such evaluation.

Compensation Elements

Total Direct Compensation includes the following basic compensation elements: (i) base salary, (ii) annual cash bonus, and (iii) long-term incentive compensation, which consists of performance stock units, retention stock units, and stock options.

Base Salary

We pay base salary to provide a stable source of income for performing job responsibilities and at a level that supports the objectives of our performance-based compensation programs. The Committee reviews the base salaries of the Named Executive Officers at the beginning of each year.

The CEO reviews base salaries and prior year performance and accomplishments for the other Named Executive Officers and recommends a base salary for the coming year for each of them. The Committee considers and evaluates these base salary recommendations. The Committee primarily considers: (i) the executive s position and responsibility in the organization, (ii) the executive s experience and expertise, (iii) Company performance, (iv) individual accomplishments and job performance, (v) Peer Group proxy statement data, (vi) internal benchmarking relative to the Company s pay structure, and (vii) current salary. In making salary recommendations to the Board of Directors, the Committee exercises subjective judgment in evaluating each factor and applies no specific weights to the above factors. The Committee, with input from its compensation consultant and the Board s review of CEO performance, alone assesses the base salary of the CEO.

In February 2010, the Committee reviewed the salaries of the Named Executive Officers and considered Company performance in 2009. Based upon the CEO s recommendation, the Committee approved a salary increase in 2010 only for Mr. Knight. Mr. Knight was awarded a 2% salary increase primarily based on the fact that his salary was significantly lower relative to CFOs at companies in our Peer Group. The CEO did not recommend salary increases in 2010 for the other Named Executive Officers due to the continued challenges presented by the then current economic conditions.

38

In February 2011, the Committee reviewed and considered the achievement of the Company s business objectives in 2010. As a result of strong Company performance, the CEO recommended, and the Committee approved, the salary increases for the Named Executive Officers shown below. The Committee considered increasing Mr. Young s salary in light of his strong performance, but decided instead to emphasize variable pay-for-performance by reflecting the Company s and Mr. Young s performance in his annual bonus and long-term incentive awards.

2010/2011 Salary Versus Peer Group

		Change from		Change from		
Name	2009 Salary	2009	2010 Salary	2010	2011 Salary	vs. Peer Group
James R. Young	\$ 1,150,000	0%	\$ 1,150,000	0%	\$ 1,150,000	25P
Robert M. Knight, Jr.	455,000	2%	464,000	3%	478,000	Below 25P
John J. Koraleski	470,000	0%	470,000	3%	484,000	Below 25P
J. Michael Hemmer	455,000	0%	455,000	3%	469,000	Below 25P
Barbara W. Schaefer	380,000	0%	380,000	3%	391,000	Below 25P

Annual Cash Bonus

We pay an annual cash bonus in order to link a significant portion of the executive s Total Cash Compensation to specific annual Company results and to reflect individual contributions to Company performance. We do not establish a target performance formula for any of our executives, including the Named Executive Officers. Although we communicate specific business objectives to the Company as a whole based on the operating plan developed by management and presented to the Board, these business objectives do not exclusively determine executive bonuses. Instead, the Committee uses these business objectives to determine an overall funding level without using formulas or assigning specific weight to any one objective. The Committee established the funding level by considering competitive compensation (i.e., generally the median to the seventy-fifth percentile of Total Cash Compensation less current salaries) and our success in achieving our business objectives, as well as other qualitative factors. The Committee determines individual bonus awards for each Named Executive Officer on a discretionary basis. The Committee believes this is an effective way to reinforce our pay-for-performance philosophy, as annual bonuses are based upon (i) in large part, the Company s performance and (ii) the individual executive s performance during the period. This discretionary process results in the annual cash bonus ranging from zero for all Named Executive Officers to an amount that significantly exceeds the executive s base salary.

39

Table of Contents

The following graph sets forth the amount of average annual cash bonus reported for the Named Executive Officers or the top five listed officers for the applicable performance year versus the Company s diluted earnings per share (EPS) as reported in accordance with GAAP.

- (1) Represents the average annual cash bonus reported for the Named Executive Officers or the top five listed officers for the applicable Performance Year. For Performance Year 2004, the Company did not pay bonuses to its executives. For Performance Year 2006, the Company had a separate Chairman and CEO, who each received bonuses.
- (2) Diluted EPS is net income divided by our weighted average common stock outstanding, assuming dilution. Years 2003-2007 include adjustments for the Company s May 28, 2008, two-for-one stock split.

When determining annual bonuses, the Committee benchmarks Total Cash Compensation for the Named Executive Officers within a range of the median to seventy-fifth percentile of our Peer Group based on performance. Depending primarily on the position of the Named Executive Officer, Company-level performance and individual performance, this process results in between half and three-quarters of an executive s potential cash compensation being at-risk. At the end of the year, the CEO reviews corporate, operational and individual accomplishments and job performance for the Named Executive Officers, and provides the Committee an annual cash bonus recommendation for each Named Executive Officer. The Committee considers these recommendations as part of its subjective assessment of each Named Executive Officer, and may make adjustments in its discretion. The Committee, with input from its consultant and the review of the CEO evaluation by the independent members of the Board, alone assesses and determines the bonus for the CEO.

In February 2011, the Committee reviewed and considered the Company s level of achievement in relation to its business objectives in 2010, including the many all-time records and accomplishments in the areas of safety, service and financial performance. Highlights of the team s record performance include:

A 48% increase in total shareholder return, exceeding both the S&P 500 by 33 points and the railroads from our Peer Group by 21 points;

Continued record achievements in employee safety for the third straight year;

Customer satisfaction ratings at record high levels for the fourth consecutive year, resulting from continued excellent service;

Operating efficiency, as measured by operating ratio, improving to a record low in recent history for the U.S. rail industry; and

40

Table of Contents

Net income and free cash flow, after dividends, reaching all-time industry records, and ROIC achieving a Company best.

During its evaluation of annual bonuses for the Named Executive Officers, the Committee s goal was to reward management s record performance with comparable compensation for high-performing individuals. In 2009, the Committee reduced management s compensation, including that of the Named Executive Officers, primarily due to the uncertain direction of the economy at the time. As a result, the Committee did not believe that 2009 should be a comparison year for future compensation decisions. Instead, the Committee conducted a review of comparison measures from the Company s record year in 2008, and determined that 2008 should serve as the comparison year for the 2010 annual bonus and 2011 equity awards.

As a result of the Committee s review and evaluation, bonus awards for the Named Executive Officers significantly exceeded the bonus award levels in 2009, but represented increases between 11% and 23% from awards for the Company s previous record performance in 2008.

The Committee, along with all the other outside independent directors, evaluated Mr. Young s performance and determined that his oversight and leadership of the Company and the senior management team in achieving these record results, particularly his direction and execution of the Company s operational and strategic initiatives to maximize shareholder value, merited the bonus shown in the table on page .

In addition, the Committee took into consideration each Named Executive Officer s responsibilities, performance and individual accomplishments during the year, tenure, and award levels relative to the Peer Group and awarded each Named Executive Officer a bonus (as shown in the table on page) for their management direction and leadership contributions as further described below.

Mr. Knight led the Company s implementation of a financial strategy that continued to focus on maximizing long-term shareholder value, producing record financial results in 2010. Under his leadership, the Company s ongoing effort to improve financial returns through Project Operating Ratio & Zero (a comprehensive program focused on improving efficiency (operating ratio) without impacting our safety performance or the Company s efforts to improve safety) helped generate significant incremental profit margins as traffic returned through the year. This resulted in the Company s first sub-70 quarterly operating ratio, and a sixth consecutive full-year operating ratio improvement to a record 70.6%. The Company also continued to strengthen its balance sheet, improving its adjusted debt-to-capital ratio by 3.6 percentage points year-over-year. These efforts, along with the Company s improving business fundamentals, led to a credit rating upgrade to BBB+ from Standard & Poor s. The Company s record earnings and cash flows drove significant returns to shareholders in 2010, including two dividend increases totaling 41%, as well as \$1.25 billion in share repurchases. As a result of these actions and stock price appreciation, shareholders earned a total return of 47.6% for the year.

Mr. Koraleski led the Marketing and Sales team in the creation and delivery of enhanced customer value, which, in turn, led to improved shareholder value in 2010. The Company increases customer value by focusing on service and by delivering market-driven transportation service products, logistics services and technology solutions. Mr. Koraleski and the Marketing and Sales team worked closely with the Operating Department to improve service offerings that support business growth opportunities with existing and new customers, including a targeted focus on new customers that have never used rail before. Customers increasingly recognize the value of the Railroad s premier franchise and these products. In 2010, our customer satisfaction index reached its fourth consecutive all-time high. At the same time, Mr. Koraleski led the team through the successful renegotiation of a dozen major legacy and non-legacy contracts, while delivering core price improvement of 5%, driving profitable growth and increasing shareholder value.

Mr. Hemmer took the lead role in negotiating the first successful partnership between a Class I railroad and state and federal authorities to implement the federal government s high-speed rail initiative, while expanding protection of shareholder s investments in freight capacity. He continued to lead the Company s and the industry s efforts to develop legislative positions to protect returns on investment from damaging regulation. The Law Department completed a string of three successful U.S. Supreme Court cases, achieving a landmark ruling upholding limitations on liability for international shipments, and it significantly reduced exposure from questionable injury claims. The Law Department also continued to lead compliance and risk-reduction initiatives across a wide range of Company activities, protecting Company and shareholder interests.

Ms. Schaefer serves two roles for the Company, as Secretary and as head of the Human Resources team. As Secretary, Ms. Schaefer led activities designed to ensure that the Company continues to maintain the highest standards of corporate governance by fostering strong Board communication and adherence to the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines and Policies. In particular, Ms. Schaefer ensures that Board materials and meeting agendas appropriately consider issues identified as priorities by the Board and the Company s senior leadership, including, strategic planning, risk management, succession planning and maximization of shareholder value. Under her leadership of the Human Resources function, the Company continued to attract, train, develop, motivate and engage top notch employees, 39% of whom have been hired in the past eight years.

2010 Total Cash Compensation Versus Peer Group

					Total 2010	
Name	2008 Bonus	2009 Bonus	2010 Bonus	2010 Salary	Cash Comp	vs. Peer Group
James R. Young	\$ 3,000,000	\$ 2,500,000	\$ 3,700,000	\$ 1,150,000	\$ 4,850,000	Above 75P
Robert M. Knight, Jr.	1,025,000	820,000	1,150,000	464,000	1,614,000	Above 75P
John J. Koraleski	1,035,000	825,000	1,160,000	470,000	1,630,000	Above 75P
J. Michael Hemmer	900,000	720,000	1,100,000	455,000	1,555,000	Above 75P
Barbara W. Schaefer	675,000	540,000	750,000	380,000	1,130,000	Above 75P

Long-Term Incentive Compensation

We award long-term incentive compensation to encourage executives to manage for long-term business success and continue their employment with the Company. Currently, the Company s long-term compensation is entirely equity-based, which, together with the Company s stock ownership requirements and other policies, provides motivation to enhance shareholder value and meet the Company s financial objectives. The components of long-term incentive compensation are:

performance stock units, which we award based on return on invested capital (ROIC) over a three-year period;

retention stock units, which vest after a four-year period; and

stock options, with an exercise price based on the closing price of our stock on the date of grant (for a discussion of Company stock option grant practices, see page) and that vest ratably over a three-year period.

The Committee generally seeks to award long-term incentives that range between 50% and 70% of each Named Executive Officer's Total Direct Compensation. In setting the size of long-term incentive awards, the Committee's goal is for our Named Executive Officers generally to be

between the median and seventy-fifth percentile for Total Direct Compensation of the Peer Group when the Company attains its performance objectives. The CEO recommends to the Committee an aggregate value of long-term incentive awards for each of the Named Executive Officers (other than himself, a determination reserved for the Committee, taking into account advice from its compensation consultant and the Board s evaluation of the CEO). The Committee considers these recommendations and determines the final amounts of awards for each of the Named Executive Officers. The Committee may vary the mix of each component of equity compensation to some degree depending on Company and individual performance and retention risk regarding an executive.

The long-term incentive awards granted by the Committee in February 2010 reflected the Committee s desire to provide long-term incentive compensation to ensure the continued efforts of the Named Executive Officers to meet the long-term goals and strategic plans of the Company and to align this element of their compensation with the long-term interests of the Company s shareholders. At its meeting in February 2010, the Committee re-evaluated the long-term incentive program for the Named Executive Officers and the targeted mix of equity compensation. Based upon its review of long-term incentives for the Peer Group and its desire to emphasize the Company s long-term strategic focus and the connection between ROIC and the Named Executive Officers compensation, the Committee established the targeted mix of equity compensation based on grant date fair value to 40% performance stock units, 20% retention stock units and 40% stock options. The long-term incentive awards for the Named Executive Officers and a description of the terms of these awards are set forth on pages and in the Grants of Plan-Based Awards in Fiscal Year 2010 Table and accompanying narrative discussion.

Performance Stock Units

The Committee utilizes performance stock units to (i) motivate, reward, and retain executives who make significant contributions to the achievement by the Company of safety, operational and financial goals, (ii) promote and closely align the interests of the Named Executive Officers and other executives with those of our shareholders, and (iii) help ensure that executive compensation remains competitive with our industry peers and companies with which we compete for executive talent.

In February 2010, the Committee awarded the Named Executive Officers performance stock units that are payable based on the attainment and certification of annual ROIC, as adjusted, for a three-year period (Performance Period). At the same time, the Committee also set the 2010-2012 target above the 2009 results, which was slightly lower than the previous target. This determination reflected the uncertain economic conditions in early 2010, along with the Board's focus on maintaining a strong capital program to support the Company's rail network and opportunities for future growth. However, despite the lower threshold, the Company will need to achieve earnings growth to meet this target.

We define ROIC as net operating profit after taxes, divided by average invested capital. The Committee may adjust ROIC to reflect the effect of special transactions or events, such as excluding the impact of significant gains on sales of real estate, tax adjustments, accounting charges, or reclassifications. The Committee selected ROIC because it is a key measurement that indicates success in making long-term capital investment decisions that improve financial and operational performance and increase shareholder value. In addition, the Board emphasizes ROIC as a key focus area for the Company. The table below identifies the ROIC performance criteria for the outstanding performance stock unit grants:

		ROIC	ROIC	ROIC
Perfor	mance Per	ioThreshold	lTarget M	laximum
2008	2010	8.8%	9.3%	10.3%
2009	2011	7.8%	8.8%	10.8%
2010	2012	7.3%	8.3%	10.3%

The Named Executive Officers must also remain employed by the Company for three years from the date of grant. At the end of year one of the Performance Period, the executive may earn up to one-third of the target number of stock units granted to him or her based on the first year of ROIC performance achieved. At the end of year two, the executive may earn additional stock units up to a total of two-thirds of the target number of stock units granted to such executive based on the average of the first two years of ROIC performance achieved. During year three of the Performance Period, the executive may earn up to two times the target number of stock units (less any units earned in years one and two) granted to that executive based on the average of ROIC performance during the whole three-year Performance Period. If the Company does not meet the threshold ROIC level, executives

are not entitled to any payout of their performance stock units. Stock units that have been earned during the Performance Period will be paid out in shares of our common stock at the end of the Performance Period and will pay or accrue dividend equivalents between the time they are earned and the payment date. The Company does not pay dividend equivalents on unearned performance stock units. The threshold, target and maximum number of performance stock units that may be earned by each Named Executive Officer is set forth on page in the Grants of Plan-Based Awards in Fiscal Year 2010 table.

For the performance stock units granted in 2008, 2009 and 2010, the Committee certified the ROIC results as shown in the table below.

	2008 (1)	2009 (2)	2010 (3)
ROIC as reported in the Company s Annual Report on Form			
10-K for the years ended December 31	10.2%	8.2%	10.8%
ROIC as certified by the Committee for Performance Stock			
Unit Awards	10.09%	8.17%	10.77%

- (1) The Committee, in its discretion, adjusted reported 2008 ROIC downward for a special item. Reported ROIC included the recognition of a loss in Other Comprehensive Income resulting from investment losses in pension assets.
- (2) For performance stock units granted in 2009 and 2010, the Committee adjusted the discount rate used in both the numerator and denominator when calculating the present value of future operating lease payments to reflect changes to interest rates and financing costs. This rate is consistent with the methodology used by Standard & Poor s, and is the same methodology the Company uses to calculate adjusted debt-to-capital ratio. The performance stock units granted in 2008 will continue to be measured through conclusion using the methodology and assumptions in effect at the grant date for those performance stock units. As a result, the 2009 ROIC certified by the Committee for the 2008 grant was 8.32%.
- (3) As explained above in Note 2, the performance stock units granted in 2008 will continue to be measured using the methodology and assumptions in effect when granted. As a result, the 2010 ROIC certified by the Committee for the 2008 grant was 10.96%.

Performance stock units earned under each of the 2008, 2009, and 2010 grants for each of the Named Executive Officers are included as Earned Performance Stock Units in the Stock Awards column of the Outstanding Equity Awards at 2010 Fiscal Year-End Table on page . The table below summarizes how performance stock units were earned in 2010.

Stock Units Earned in 2010 as a Percent of Target Award

	Performance	I	Percent of Target	
		Average	Achieved to	
	Period	ROIC	Date	Percent of Target Earned (1)
2008	2010	9.7%	+40%	140% of the target number of stock units
2009	2011	9.4%	+30%	100% of 2/3 of the target number of stock units
2010	2012	10.7%	+100%	100% of 1/3 of the target number of stock units

(1) Years one and two of each performance period are capped at 1/3 and 2/3, respectively, of the target number of stock units granted and are subject to continued employment throughout the performance period. Amounts earned at the conclusion of the performance period may be

different depending on future years performance.

At its meeting in February 2011, the Committee awarded the Named Executive Officers performance stock units with the same terms as the 2010 grants discussed above, except the Committee set a new performance target for ROIC.

44

Retention Stock Units

The Committee believes that retention stock units ensure consistency of leadership at the Company by retaining key executives in a competitive labor market. Although equity awards in general include an element of performance incentive, the Committee awards retention stock units primarily to encourage continuity of management. Retention stock generally vests after a four-year period of continued service. Executives holding retention stock units have the right to receive a cash payment equivalent to dividends in such amounts as dividends are paid on our common stock. We delay payment of retention stock units (which are not performance based) to a Named Executive Officer who is also a covered employee for purposes of Internal Revenue Code section 162(m) if we anticipate that such payment, if made, would not be deductible due to the application of Code section 162(m). Payment is delayed until the first taxable year in which we anticipate our tax deduction would no longer be limited by Code section 162(m).

Stock Options

The Committee believes that stock options combine both retention and performance elements and, therefore, serve as an important element of long-term compensation. We directly tie the amount executives realize under stock option grants to the future performance of the Company s stock, aligning the interests of executives with those of the Company s shareholders. At the same time, the stock options become fully exercisable only if the executive remains an employee through the three-year vesting period. One-third of each stock option grant vests each year over the three-year vesting period.

Summary of 2010 Total Direct Compensation Decisions

The table below summarizes the 2010 Total Direct Compensation the Committee approved for each Named Executive Officer. The compensation elements included in the table reflect the components of annual compensation considered and evaluated by the Committee in its decision-making process. The table excludes compensation amounts based on changes in pension value and nonqualified deferred compensation earnings as reported in the Summary Compensation Table on page . The Committee considers these programs in the context of its assessment of the overall design of the Company s compensation program and not as an element of annual compensation decisions. Likewise, in its annual compensation decisions the Committee does not consider the items included as All Other Compensation in the Summary Compensation Table, and these items are, therefore, excluded from the table below. This table is supplementary and is not intended to replace the Summary Compensation Table.

2010 Total Direct Compensation Versus Peer Group

	Total 2010	Total 2010	Total 2010	
Name	Cash Comp	LTI Award	Direct Comp	vs. Peer Group
James R. Young	\$ 4,850,000	\$ 7,000,000	\$ 11,850,000	Between Median & 75P
Robert M. Knight, Jr.	1,614,000	2,100,000	3,714,000	Between Median & 75P
John J. Koraleski	1,630,000	1,800,000	3,430,000	Between Median & 75P
J.Michael Hemmer	1,555,000	1,600,000	3,155,000	75P
Barbara W. Schaefer	1,130,000	720,000	1,850,000	Between 25P & Median ⁽¹⁾

Due to the retirement of a former Named Executive Officer, Ms. Schaefer became the 5th highest paid executive for 2010. The Committee generally compares Ms. Schaefer s compensation to survey data for top human resources executives, and, on that basis, Ms. Schaefer s total direct compensation was slightly above the 75th percentile.

45

2011 Long-Term Incentive Awards

In February 2011, the Committee reviewed and considered the achievement of the Company s business objectives in 2010, including the record accomplishments in safety, service, and financial performance discussed above under the section captioned Company Performance Overview for 2010, as the primary factor in determining each Named Executive Officer s annual long-term incentive awards. In addition, the Committee took into consideration each Named Executive Officer s responsibilities, performance and accomplishments during the year, tenure, and award levels relative to the Peer Group as discussed above in the subjective assessment of each Named Executive Officer under the Annual Cash Bonus section. The Committee awarded each Named Executive Officer the long-term incentive awards as shown in the table below.

The Committee awarded each Named Executive Officer a long-term incentive award, based on grant date fair value, consisting of 40% performance stock units, 20% retention stock units and 40% stock options.

2011 Long-Term Incentive Awards

			Retention	Performance Stock Units Target		Units
		Stock Options	Stock Units			
	Total 2011	(40% of	(20% of LTI		(40% of	
Name	LTI Award	LTI Award)	Award)	Threshold	LTI Award)	Maximum
James R. Young	\$ 8,000,000	112,491	17,095	17,095	34,191	68,382
Robert M. Knight, Jr.	2,350,000	33,045	5,022	5,022	10,044	20,088
John J. Koraleski	2,200,000	30,936	4,701	4,701	9,402	18,804
J. Michael Hemmer	1,850,000	26,016	3,953	3,954	7,908	15,816
Barbara W. Schaefer	850,000	11,955	1,817	1,816	3,633	7,266

Perquisites

The Committee reviews perquisites periodically for both appropriateness and effectiveness. Key executives, including the Named Executive Officers, receive tax and financial counseling services and personal excess liability coverage. Pursuant to the Company s security policy, the CEO is required to use Company aircraft for all air travel, whether personal or business, and the Committee believes this requirement to be in the best interest of the Company, as it provides security, improves Company access to the CEO while traveling, and enhances the effectiveness and efficiency of our CEO.

The value of perquisites provided to the Named Executive Officers by the Company is not a significant portion of each of the Named Executive Officers compensation on an annual basis. Due to the relatively low cost to the Company of these perquisites, combined with the policy regarding mandatory use of Company aircraft by the CEO, the Committee does not consider perquisites in their analyses of Total Direct Compensation for the CEO and the other Named Executive Officers.

Post-Termination Compensation and Benefits

Post-termination compensation and benefits are designed to promote long-term commitment to the Company, which consist of the following elements: deferred compensation, pension, and potential change-in-control payments.

Deferred Compensation

The Committee, pursuant to its charter, is responsible for oversight of our deferred compensation arrangements. Management and the Committee believe that deferred compensation arrangements are important benefits that contribute to our competitive compensation arrangements and help attract executives. Our deferred compensation programs allow for elective deferrals of (i) salary, (ii) bonus (iii) performance stock units, and (iv) retention stock units, which accrue earnings during the deferral

46

Table of Contents

period as described on pages and . These accounts are not funded and there are no mechanisms in place (such as insurance or trusts) to protect the executives from any future inability of the Company to pay these accounts. More detailed descriptions of the features of our non-qualified deferred compensation plans begin on page .

Pension Plan and Supplemental Pension Plan

We sponsor a tax-qualified defined benefit Pension Plan and a non-qualified excess Supplemental Pension Plan. Management and the Committee believe that our defined benefit Pension Plan and the Supplemental Pension Plan (with respect to our executives, including the Named Executive Officers) provide our employees with a competitive retirement benefit. We offer a Supplemental Pension Plan to allow executives to receive pension benefits for compensation and benefits that exceed government imposed limits applicable to defined benefit plans and to allow for the inclusion of compensation that has been deferred, which cannot be included as compensation under our defined benefit Pension Plan. Benefit amounts are based on the employee s years of service, salary, bonus and age. More detailed descriptions of the Pension Plan and Supplemental Pension Plan are set forth on pages and

Change-in-Control Arrangements

The Named Executive Officers do not have individual severance agreements or employment agreements with the Company. In November 2000, the Board adopted the Union Pacific Corporation Key Employee Continuity Plan (the Continuity Plan). The purpose of the Continuity Plan is to assure the smooth transition of management and effective operation of the Company in the event of a change-in-control by providing (i) sufficient economic security to allow key executives to focus on overall shareholder value without concern about personal financial interests and (ii) severance benefits in the event their employment with the Company is terminated within two years following a change-in-control.

The Continuity Plan provides severance benefits to certain senior level executives, including the Named Executive Officers, in the event (i) a change-in-control occurs and (ii) the covered executive is involuntarily terminated or constructively discharged within two years following the change-in-control. This two-step requirement will allow the new controlling party to retain certain executives and terminate others with the obligation to provide the benefits set forth in the Continuity Plan. Severance benefits are the same for all covered executives, except for the multiple used to determine the executive slump-sum severance payment. The lump-sum severance payment is equal to three times the sum of base salary plus the average of the annual bonus earned in the three most recent calendar years for Mr. Young and two times this sum for each of Messrs. Knight, Koraleski, Hemmer and Ms. Schaefer. The Committee determined these multiples based upon competitive practices at the time the plan was adopted. In November 2010, the Committee eliminated the tax gross-up payment for any individual who becomes an eligible employee under the Continuity Plan on or after November 17, 2010.

In September 2003, the Board adopted the Union Pacific Corporation Policy Regarding Shareholder Approval of Future Severance Agreements (Severance Policy). Under this Severance Policy, the Company agreed not to enter into a future severance agreement with a senior executive that provides for benefits in an amount generally exceeding 2.99 times salary plus bonus unless such agreement is approved by a vote of our shareholders.

Payments and certain severance benefits for the Named Executive Officers upon a change-in-control, as well as a description of the Continuity Plan are set forth on pages .

47

Table of Contents

Other Aspects of Our Compensation Program

Company Grant Practices

The Company awards all performance stock units, retention shares, retention stock units and stock options for all executive and management employees on the day the Committee and the Board, as applicable, approves the award. The option price of all stock options is the closing price of our stock on the date of grant. The Company does not allow employees to select the effective date of stock option awards, and the Committee does not time its approval of stock option awards around the release of any material non-public information.

Prohibition on Stock Option Repricing

Our 2004 Stock Incentive Plan prohibits repricing of outstanding stock options without the approval of shareholders. Although there are outstanding stock option awards under other prior stock plans that do not prohibit the Committee from repricing stock options, the Committee does not intend to reprice any outstanding options. Additionally, neither the Company nor the Committee has ever back-dated stock options.

Recoupment Policy for Financial Restatement

In February 2007, the Board of Directors adopted a policy that authorizes the Board, in consultation with the Audit Committee, to examine circumstances surrounding a restatement of all or a portion of our financial statements. The Board, in consultation with the Compensation and Benefits Committee, may make retroactive adjustments to any cash or equity-based incentive compensation paid to the Named Executive Officers and certain other executives where the payment was predicated upon the achievement of certain financial results that were subsequently revised in connection with a restatement of our financial statements. The Board will take appropriate action to recover any amount determined to have been inappropriately received by any individual executive subject to this policy.

Deductibility of Performance-Based Compensation

The Committee has, where it deemed appropriate, taken steps to preserve the deductibility of performance-based compensation to the CEO and certain executive officers. In order to allow for deductibility under section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, as amended (the Code), annual bonus and performance stock unit awards are subject to operating income criteria (as defined under the programs), and stock options are granted under a plan designed to satisfy the requirements of section 162(m) of the Code for performance-based compensation. In order to allow for tax deductibility of the annual cash bonus, our shareholder-approved bonus plan provides that the maximum amount payable to the CEO with respect to any year may not exceed 0.25% of Operating Income (as defined in the plan) for that fiscal year and may not exceed 0.15% of Operating Income for that fiscal year in the case of any other executive. Non-performance-based compensation, such as salary, taxable perquisites and other taxable compensation for the CEO and other Named Executive Officers (excluding the CFO for 162(m) purposes), is deductible up to \$1 million in any year.

Tally Sheets

The Committee regularly reviews a Tally Sheet at its meetings. The Tally Sheet includes the current and three-year historical Total Direct Compensation and Peer Group data for the Named Executive Officers. The Committee uses Tally Sheets as a reference point to summarize all relevant data when reviewing the elements of compensation and assessing the consistency of awards for the Named Executive Officers.

48

Compensation Committee Report

The Committee reviewed and discussed with management the CD&A and, based on that review and discussion, the Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that the CD&A be included in the Company s 2011 Proxy Statement and Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.

The Compensation and Benefits Committee

Erroll B. Davis, Jr., Chair

Thomas J. Donohue

Thomas F. McLarty III

Steven R. Rogel

Jose H. Villarreal

49

2008 Stock Split

On May 28, 2008, we completed a two-for-one stock split, effected in the form of a 100% stock dividend. The stock split entitled all shareholders of record at the close of business on May 12, 2008, to receive one additional share of our common stock for each share of common stock held on that date. The outstanding stock and option awards shown in the tables that follow are adjusted to reflect the stock split.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table provides a summary of compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to the Named Executive Officers, including salary, bonus, the value of stock awards and option awards and other compensation for 2010, 2009 and 2008.

Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary	Bonus	Stock Awards (a)	Option Awards (b)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings (c)	All Other Compensation (d)	Total Compensation (e)
James R. Young	2010	\$ 1,150,000		()	()	g . (s)	(**)	(-)
Chairman,	2009	1,150,000						
President & CEO	2008	1,141,667						